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CHAPTER 1 

THE NEED FOR A THEOLOGY OF CHILDHOOD 

God's loving presence throughout salvation history 1s consis- 

tently acknowledged and celebrated each time the Word of God 1s 

proclaimed during a Eucharistic celebration. This holy Word pro- 

claimed is truly good news which guides, strengthens and comforts 

all who share in it. As convinced as the believer may be of this 

sacred reality, one begins to question, especially if one 1s in- 

volved in parenthood, whether this sacredness is experienced by 

children. One needs only to witness Sunday morning in households 

across our country as families prepare for the Eucharistic "cele- 

bration." Sleepy-eyed children complain about the outfits a par- 

ent has selected for them, mothers frantically try to comb three 

sets of hair while attempting to ready themselves for the trip to 

church, and dads grab crayons, books and raisins to quiet the chil- 

dren during the homily. To enhance this festive air of celebra- 

tion, the peaceful ride to church js interrupted by sibling squab- 

bles in the back seat with a resultant parental diatribe on the 

family's need for church. (as neighbors begin working in their 

yards and their children begin their morning ritual of play) Un- 

nerved, tired and frustrated the parents in raised volce end all 

plaintive questions with the answer "hecause this is a celebrative 

part of our lives"! 

This questionable aura of celebration continues as wearled  



parents enter the church's vestibule and drag children to a far 

off pew and breathe a sigh of relief when the service begins. 

Then, however, the next wave of squabbling erupts, and the par- 

ents begin the assault of "SH-SH", "Please behave", "Stop fidg- 

eting" or "Listen to Father". Indeed listening to Father or the 

lector does little to add to the family's celebration because 

the children really do not understand what 1s being said, be- 

cause the words, symbol and ritual are addressed to the majority 

of people there, the adults. 

Not only then is the power of the Word lost, but the sym- 

bols and ritual of worship escape these children, because though 

baptized and part of the community, the youngest members do not 

participate in the primordial event of their faith life, the Eu- 

charist. They do not participate because parents and religious 

educators have not taken the time to discover creative ways to 

make the Word, symbol and ritual vibrant realities for children, 

true members of the community. 

Attempts have been made on sporadic occasionsto articulate 

a children's liturgy or special homily, but these occasions are 

so rare that the power of the teaching moment is lost to the 

novel devices used to attract the young audience, Further, many 

liturgists and theologians object to these activities because of 

their conviction that falth 1s an adult experience and that the 

life process of journeying to God can only be fully manifested 

in the believer during the adult stages of life. Indeed, the 

title of this conversion experience within the Roman tradition  



reflects this opinion: The Rite of Christian Initiation of 

Adults. 

The Church seems to be in a "no win" situation: on the one 

hand the highly acclaimed process of adult conversion permeates 

the cultic life of the sacramental Church, on the other hand 

this same Church initiates and invites children to participate 

in the adult life of the faith community. In reality, the in- 

vitation is to live within the adult experience of worship with 

the assumption that the children will grow in their faith, even- 

tually comprehending the experience, Thus we arrive at the sce- 

nario first introduced in this paper. 

Would a solution to this problem be to adhere only to adult 

initiation? Do we even Know why we initiate children, or adults 

for that matter? To reach the heart of this liturgical dilemma 

one must first contemplate the outer circles of the problem, thus 

beginning with the beginning, initiation. 

Mark Searle writes of initiation as a beginning, launching 

a person on a journey to God from whom one came, 1t 1s a Journey 

each person must make, following in the footsteps of Christ in 

the company of his disciples 

If Christian initiation is only a beginning, the 

rites of initiation nevertheless anticipate both 

the direction of that journey and its conclusion, 

so that from them we learn with what the cost of 

discipleship may be and what the hopes we may have 

for our final homecoming. 

(Searle, Christening, p. 11) 

Let it further be acknowledged then that Christian initiation, 

highlighting the importance of conversion in the Christian life,  



rightfully takes place in adulthood. For it 1s in the aware- 

ness, decision-making and transformation into a new creation 

modeled on the likeness of Christ which can best occur and un- 

fold within the adult stage of human experience. As a process 

this transformation is a call to being an actively committed 

Christian with a high level of personal faith. Adulthood pro- 

vides most of the opportunities for this transformation to oc- 

cur. Thus Aldan Kavanagh can state with assurance that "adult 

initiation is to be regarded as the paradigmatic norm for all 

other procedures." (Kavanagh, p. 391) The implications of 

such a statement are strikings "Infant baptism, while common, 

is abnormal, private low mass, while not unknown, 1s abnormal, 

confirmation apart from baptism, while usual today, 1s abnor- 

mals catechesis construed and executed as religious education, 

while universally practiced, is abnormal. (Kavanagh, p. 391) 

"abnormal" as it may be, the reality of the present situa- 

tion is that the Roman Church does initiate infants, though in 

three distinct stages rather than in a unified rite. Although 

infant initiation existed in the early Church, it was practiced 

more from a practical/pastoral viewpoint rather than from a the- 

ological perspective, Christian initiation deals with the con- 

version to Jesus Christ, both in dying and rising. The lack of a 

conscious response on the part of infants seemed less of a need 

than the emphasis in the Apostolic Tradition on family solidarity. 

(Made Not Born, p. 36) "Infant children of Christian parents were  



admitted to the catechumenate and could then be baptized, con- 

firmed and given Holy Communion while still in their infancy." 

(Searle, Christening, Dp. 11) Nevertheless, some Christian par- 

ents delayed the initiation of their children for fear of thelr 

falling from grace and thelr becoming subject to a harsh life of 

public penance, 

By the early fifth century, Augustine's teaching on origin- 

al sin and the fact of unbaptized children dying tended to shift 

the process of initiation from a "beginning" to an end and means 

for immediate salvation. By the early sixth century the candil- 

dates for baptism were almost exclusively infants. 

Coupled with that vas the fact that the preoc- 

cupation of the Church 1n administering baptism 

was henceforth less that of forming Christians 

for 1ife than that of saving children from dy- 

ing unbaptized. (Searle, Christening, pp. 13-14) 

Though the fracture of Christian initiation into three sacraments 

became reality, the Church maintained that initiation was a spir- 

itual journey. Though 1t was separated from Christian formation, 

throughout the Middle Ages parents and godparents were told that 

their children were to be taught the rudiments of faith and in 

particular the decalogue, the Lord's Prayer and creeds, Searle 

concludes his chapter on the breakup of Christian initiation by 

posing this dilemma: "In modern times when such social support 

could no longer be relied on (Christian society) the problem of 

Christian formation has grown ever more urgent, while the redis- 

covery of our traditions ralses the question once again of how 

the process of Christian initiation can best be undertaken in the  



very different world of the twentieth century." (Searle, 

Christening, pe. 17) 

Presently the normative practice of initiation for non- 

adults is done in stages, with the reception of three sacraments 

at three different times in the child's life. Sharing the Light 

of Falth states: 

Christian initiation is celebrated in Baptism, Con- 
firmation or Chrismation, and Eucharist. Through 
these visible actions a person is incorporated in- 
to the Church and shares its mission in the world. 
Baptism and Confirmation (Chrismation) enable re- 
cipients, through sharing in Christ's priestly of- 
fice, to be intimately associated in the offering 
of the sacrifice of the Eucharist, 

Full initiation into the Church occurs by stages. 
The Rite of Christian Initiation of Adults (Roman) 
provides a norm for catechetical as well as litur- 
gical practice in this regard. The intimate rela- 
tionship of the sacraments of Baptism, Confirma- 
tion, and Eucharist should be emphasized in the 
catechesis of both adults and children. Such cate- 
chesis will involve many members of the parish com=- 
munity who support and pray with the catechized, 
besides instructing them so that they may grow in 
understanding of the Christian message. (N.C.D. p. 67) 

Within each description of the catecheslis of these sacraments, 

there is emphasis on community responsibility, the need to re- 

late to the initiation process, and one's awareness of God's lov- 

ing presence. Nowhere do the guldelines determine a specific age 

of reception, though suggestions are made. What 1s specific is 

that catechesis take place! (Sections 115-122 N,C.D.) 

One must certainly agree with the theologlcal insights of- 

fered by the N.C.D, as it conforms to the past traditions of 

faith community of the earlier catechumenate, But how does this 

process, logically theological in the Directory, become a lived  



experience of initiation, which in essence is a lifelong quest 

for God? Does a child, or adult parent for that matter, make 

the connection of sacramental preparation for Eucharist and Con- 

firmation with initiation and conversion within a liturgical ex- 

perience? If‘ full initiation is theologically sound, which it 

appears to be, 1s not the issue more one of religious education 

or lack of it, along with a lack of singlemindedness on the part 

of the community with regard to the process of conversion? 

To baptize an infant and excommunicate that child 
of God by not completing the initiatory cycle of 
confirmation and Eucharist, then requiring recon- 
ciliation to the table of the Lord before initia- 
tion to that very table 1s nonsense...In one room 
we have adults in a conversion process doing things 
that reflect the best of our tradition. In the 
room next door we have those poor blessed parents 
going through so-called sacramental initiation 
programs for the fifth time for their fifth child 
as required by the religious education industry 
that changes the books every other year...People 
are not crazy. They know that what we do with 
adults looks sensible and rational and in keeping 
With a tradition that has roots, while what we are 
doing with our young is wash in a flurry of di- 
ocean productions of sacramental guidelines. This 
smacks of sacraments looking for a theology from 
coast to coast. (Kemp, p. 319) 

Awareness of Holy Presence 1s the function of Church in the 

world, Not an institution or a group of buildings, Church is in 

essence "a communion of believers who exist as the sacrament of 

Christ who is the sacrament of God and who is the communion of 

Creator, Son and Holy Spirit." (Kress, pe. 59) This holy com- 

munion of Church 1s a gathering together of a people whose special 

identity is provided by their relationship to God. The primordial 

symbol of this relationship, Jesus Christ, 1s represented in the  



world by Church. Thus past and present experience of the com- 

munity called Church is the sacrament of God's saving presence 

within the created world. 

Kavanagh's definition of conversion would seem most appro- 

priate then in relationship to this living response of community: 

"Conversion from a way of life lived communally under the control 

of the world to a way of life lived communally under the control 

of Jesus in his church, Church is the world made new, (Kavanagh, 

Ps. 387) Kavanagh also believes that catechesis is actually con- 

version which has as its essential point of focus, initiation by 

sacramental activity, thus making catechesls, or formation process 

continuously both therapeutic and sacramental in detail, (Kava- 

nagh, p. 392) 

If this conversion is expressed by the church in sacrament 

sanctifying all life with God's presence, then the Sacrament of 

Initiation and the liturgical experience of the child must be seen 

in relation to this process of conversion in a child's life, 

Adult initiation appears to recognize the relatedness of sacra=- 

ment and conversion which is tied by catechesis, If catechesis 

1s the link which may occur before or after the onset of conver- 

sion, cannot parents along with the community effect the process 

with and for the infant's initiation? Rather than children being 

involved later in sacramental programs that have "beginnings and 

endings," all members of the "converting" faith community could 

focus on the specific and communal journeys to God as a continu-  



ing process experienced in the liturgical year. 

The focus of initiation then shifts from the individual to 

the community. What once was regarded as a private encounter 

between God and the individual explodes into a multi-faceted 

social dimension. "Grace and convenant come into incorporation 

into the communion called Church. Identification with the Lord 

is accomplished by the embrace of his band of disciples." 

(Made Not Born, p. 157) 

There are arguments opposing this concept of full initia- 

tion for infants, as 1t is not the norm within the Roman Church. 

There is an argument for the need of the child's theological 

awareness of Eucharist and later Confirmation so that there might 

be a proper reception and experience, and there is argument a- 

gainst relating Word and Sacrament to a child's liturgical ex- 

perience. Perhaps it is time the Church accept a faith community 

with diverse norms! Perhaps as Church a theology of childhood 

and a determination of a child's place in the Church needs to 

be developed and discerned, Previously the age of seven, ac- 

knowledged as the age of reason, opened the door for the young 

individual's sacramental religious experience. Much of that 

reasoning was due however to the high mortality rate of younger 

children. Cultural changes and psychological insights have made 

society realize that it is time to take childhood seriously as 

an integral facet of one's human development. This would not 

mean, as Mark Searle writes, "neglecting the importance of con- 

version, but would broaden our concern to include the ethos of  



conversion." (Searle, "R.C.I.A. and Infant...", Pp. 331) 

For those who argue that an individual must have a theolog=- 

ical awareness of the encounter in the sacrament, the question 

must be asked if ever there is such a moment of awareness after 

the child has been catechized, or is it too part of the pllgrim- 

age to God? One need only to remember one's own experience at 

festive table celebrations during the holidays as a young child. 

Being allowed to sit at table with the other family members made 

one feel included in spite of the non-breakable plate and plas- 

tic cup for a table setting when others were seated before fine 

china and crystal. The important reality was that the child was 

present with others, and was allowed to celebrate--exactly what, 

one was not sure of at the time, however. Time, age and more 

celebrations allowed the child to become aware of the symbolic 

ritual that occurred and the reason for gathering at varlous 

times, Awareness of the reality of these celebrations evolved 

into the reality taking shape in the child, so that the child in 

turn became an integral member of family celebrations. Why should 

community not allow the young to share in the family celebration 

of Word and Sacrament, rather than forcing them to "sit back and 

color in the pew"? 

There is the argument that by offering catechesls at various 

stages of life, the community might be able to "hold on" to wan- 

dering adolescents, and their parents, for that matter. Even 

with the adoption of integral initiation of children, one could 

still offer rites of commitment at appropriate times which would  



correspond to the rite of initiation celebrated earlier in in- 

fancy. The rites would be the outward and visible sign of cele- 

bration marking the transition and change in status that occurs 

throughout the individual's life. (Jones, pp. 610-611) Such a 

unitive sacrament of initiation, expressed as rites of passage 

and celebrations, would also ald in bringing about a dynamic com- 

munity who would reflect on the giftedness of various members 

involved in the ongoing catechesis., 

In turn, catechesis would demand more involvement from par- 

ents, staffs, and children, as well as the entire community who 

would have to be ever mindful that what was once celebrated as 

an infant is continuously renewed and relived in celebrations 

within the community. The community also would have to be con- 

cerned about their own lifelong journey to God as well as that 

of others in the community of various ages. 

This is not just a pipe dream, the Roman church has begun 

to do this very thing with the adults in the R.C.I.A., At lssue 

is the challenge to the community to share faith as a way of life, 

Why as a faith community are we afraid to acknowledge the same 

journeying in our children? Cannot community build on the rela- 

tionship of the young as well as that of the "learned adults"? By 

opening itself to the process of full initiation, no matter what 

the age of the recipient, the community as well as the individual, 

while attempting to live out the process of conversion, would ac- 

tually become the symbols used during initiation: water, oll, 

bread and wine, offering life and nourishment to all involved in  



the same pilgrimage to God. Thus the question is not a matter of 

whether full initiation of infants should be done, but how is it 

to be accomplished? 

But must the community wait until that ideal time comes? 

What are parents, education and pastoral staffs to do in the mean- 

time, and after the ideal process 1s begun? A simple yet profound 

solution is to enable the younger members every Sunday to hear and 

share the story of God's loving presence among humanity during 

their own liturgy of the Word yet within the same Eucharistic wor- 

ship time of the community. Carried out weekly, as faithfully as 

the liturgical team plans the adult Sunday worship time, such a 

program would allow children to undertake their own Journey to God 

based on their own faith comprehension and experience, Further, 

the occasion would provide the opportunity to focus on symbol, 

word, ritual and sacrament, all crucial elements for the adult 

pilgrim within worship, but which have little significance for 

the little ones who have not "grown into" the experiences. 

Let us examine these elements, weave them with the art of 

storytelling and demonstrate how the far horizon of a theology of 

childhood is actually and clearly within our grasp. Finally, let 

us examine a specific Liturgy of the Word experience for children 

planned and executed during the Lenten/Easter season using litur- 

gical Cycle A with the hope that as the butterfly of Spring begins 

to unfold its delicate new wings, we adults can recognize a new 

facet of faith life for our children,  



CHAPTER II 

WORD, SACRAMENT AND SYMBOL IN A CHILD'S FAITH EXPERIENCE 

As we move closer toward the center of the dilemma, let us 

examine in greater detail symbol, word and sacrament, each vital 

elements within the religious experience of children. What 

makes these elements so important is the relationship each has 

with the permeating presence of Mystery. The Lord's presence, 

or holy Mystery, as John Shea calls this reality, 1s not usually 

at the forefront of the believer's dally thoughts, nor is 1t a 

term to be uttered frequently. But in order to comprehend the 

reality of symbol, word and sacrament, one must let go of logic 

and dare to imagine the undimensional realm of this awesome pres- 

ence of God in all of reality. Having done so we then may return 

and discover the relatedness each has to ritual activity. Only 

then can adults begin to unfold this holy presence to children 

in ritual activity. In a sense all must become like the child, 

however embryonic the religious consciousness, "for time past, 

present and future are then gathered up through memory, action 

and planning." (Mitchell, Living Light, p. 425) 

What is holy Mystery? Was the concept first learned as a 

child in catechism class? How is one to think of it today, to 

relate it to the reality of human existence? 

Let us begin with the human quest for fulfillment where one 

seeks ways to explore all that one can become along with all 

that one is. Humanity is surrounded by multiple environments, 

13  



all of which are related, suffused and transcended into Mystery. 

Ih his work, Stories of God, John Shea states that there are 
  

four basic environments: the self, family and friends, society 

and institutions, and the non-human universe. It is through hu- 

man experience that a reciprocal flow 1s established between the 

self and these environments, Furthermore, one interprets what 

is received according to symbolic structure of the mind. In 

other words, human experience occurs within a dynamic interrela- 

tionship. (Shea, ch. 1) 

In the past, this interrelationship was a consequence of 

what the senses could perceive. At present, given the emphasis 

on an existential vision of humanity, this interrelating of ex- 

perience is brought about by means of human development. The 

contemporary concept of person is then seen to be the sum of the 

totality of life experience, including relatedness which is the 

depth of every interaction. This relatedness, being so perva- 

sive and so near, is the dimension of Mystery. 

This dimension of Mystery is not the pure and unencumbered 

communion of the mystic, nor the rationalism of orderly ascent 

toward the tanscendent. Nelther process moves toward the expe- 

rience itself. The awareness of this dimension of Mystery does 

not by-pass the experience but goes through the experience. Mys- 

tery enters into consciousness as the premlse of life rather than 

as the conclusion of a logical process. One percelves Mystery 

through feeling which is perceived by participation. Mystery is 

not a thing beyond but is the very source of experience. It is  



the permeating context of all being and activity, wholly other 

while being present and manifest in all beings. Thus Mystery 1s 

the transcendece, in which all reality reflects its presence. 

The experience of this Mystery is sacramental, in that it inter- 

acts with environments, transcending while suffusing all experi- 

ence, 

Creation expresses the relational aspect of human existence 

and what it is to be human and related to God. Creation also 

expresses entrustment of the creature empowered by God to live 

life and to care for the rest of creation, Expressed herein is 

a faith about life and about what is possible within the limits 

of 1ife. The entrusted creature is given the freedom to shape 

the future, while the sanctifying presence of God in all of life 

manifested. 

The Incarnation continues the concept of the indwelling 

presence of God through the person of Jesus. What is conveyed 

and sought by humanity is that which humanity shares wlth Jesus, 

namely his relationship to God. Incarnation also conveys a 

sense of freedom with death, not denying death but refusing to 

allow death to determine life. During the Journey to discover 

self, the obstacle of death must be overcome in order to see 

the life that 1s possible, 

With the new found freedom expressed in the symbolism of 

the incarnation, humanity seeks to use that freedom to belong 

creatively to each other. This 1s the symbolism expressed in 

the Spirit, for it is the Spirit which frees us of preoccupation  



by establishing humanity as the trusted creature, allowing for 

the shaping of the future and further manifesting the lmmanence 

of God. 

What these theological concepts actually convey to the per- 

son of faith is that one must get beyond the externals of life 

and religion and search for Mystery within the very core of one's 

lifes: in work, parenting, play and relationships. 

To children, obviously not comprehending much of the theo- 

logical reflection just presented, this means that they too must 

begin to see this loving and caring Presence in their present 

life of school, friendships and family life, as well as at wor- 

ship. Somehow all of these facets of a child's life must begin 

to connect to Mystery, which should relate to the child's faith 

experience, which is rooted in their dally lives, This task is 

actually easier for the child, who has not been bogged down with 

logic and creedal formulas but whose foundation 1s based on lov- 

ing experiences. Where the break down occurs is when parents 

and religious educators fall to make the connections for the 

children to see. Rather than presenting Holy Mystery in 1ts awe- 

some and immanent simplicity, we enlightened adults often adorn 

it with the removed transcendent realm of Other, further separat- 

ing life from God, Thus in their worship, children experience 

"God in the sky" rather than "God with me"; "God checking off 

approved activities" rather than "God walking with me through the 

good and the bad"; and "God always judging me" rather than "God 

always loving me." Jesus, our most vivid image of God, becomes  



then an expressionless flgure of the past rather than a vibrant 

image of the present. 

The good news however 1s that connections with Holy Mystery 

can be made and the reality of Jesus' presence can be realized 

through the Church's experience of a living Word and Sacrament 

which in turn must be part of the child's faith experience and 

not reserved for the adult believer. Before moving to the child's 

use of word and sacrament, let us reflect first on these concepts, 

The Church, or the community of believers, relies not only on the 

primordial revelation of Christ and also, according to Macquarrie, 

on the past and present experiences of itself as a community. 

The Church "re-presents" Christ in the world both vicariously and 

as an extension of the incarnation. The way in which the Church 

can manifest both revelation and such experiences is through the 

balanced use of word and sacrament. 

As an existentialist thinker, John Macquarrie defines sacra- 

ment as ordinary actions and phenomena in life which take on spe=- 

cialness as Being makes itself present, In short, sacrament cor- 

responds to human life and brings about a sanctification of human 

life, Both word and sacrament bring the biblical message to the 

experience of the faith community. Both must be held together in- 

dispensibly since both, Macquarrie insists, demonstrate the onto- 

logical presence of God. Word for example, 1s heard, needing to 

be understood. That understanding depends on the listener's ex- 

jstential experience in which there 1s some symbolic reality. 

However, the word of Scripture is directed mainly to the hearer's  



mind. Macquarrie writes of sacraments as employing ritual acts 

which impinge on sight and snses, making them more intensely con- 

veyed, Furthermore there is an unconscious impression which is 

absorbed through the other senses beyond the participant's mind, 

In short, there is a wider range of communicative power with sac- 

rament, (Principles, ch. 19) 

Macquarrie repeatedly stresses, however, that though words 

need the concreteness and breadth of the symbol in sacraments, 

the sacraments themselves need the conceptual and intelligible 

structure of the word. Both need the balanced tension of the 

other to avoid a "Dale Carnegie report" or "superstitious, magic- 

al rite", Word and sacrament together must be subjectively an- 

alyzed; but to be effective and complete the act of sanctifica- 

tion, they must relate to the existential realm, including that 

of the child. 

It is God, not humans who manifest Being. Humans have the 

responsibility, as co-creators with God, to co-operate in pro- 

claiming this manifestation. Eucharist would seem to exemplify 

the character of the other sacraments. Macquarrlie believes it 

is the most venerated of sacraments with richness of content, 

wealth of meaning and breadth of symbolism, (p. 469) In this 

sacrament the worshipper is united with God through Christ and 

also with other worshippers in the body of Christ, receiving the 

grace that sustains all life. 

Eucharist is not a mere memorial for it requires full parti- 

cipation., It is through the Eucharist that the unity of word and  



sacrament is most demonstrably revealed in balance. With the 

purpose of making divine grace present, there exists a recogni- 

tion of God's presence in the proclaiming of the Word. The pres- 

ence of the elements of bread and wine function as the response 

of the faithful to the word. The offering then of bread and wine, 

symbolic of the offering of self, together with the sacrifice, re- 

presenting Christ, becomes the community's response to the pro- 

claimed word, 

Word is proclaimed and celebrated through the Body of Christ 

at Eucharist, Jesus is present as the word, represented by the 

bread, and among the incorporated community of faithful. Bread 

and wine, simple elements of earth, take on new meaning through 

the word, expressed and proclaimed, manifesting God's presence 

within and among the community gathered to share in the experi- 

ence of Christ, 

Thus all culminates within our liturgical response, Joseph 

Gelineau describes it as such: 

Liturgy is a parabolic type of activity (which 
takes us aside), metaphorical (which takes us 
somewhere else), allegorical (which speaks of 
something else), and symbolic (which brings to- 
gether and makes connections), 

(Gelineau, pp. 17-18) 

Believers come alive through this activity making Holy Mystery, 

word, sacrament and journeying all a celebrative ritual which sus- 

tains, Within this sacred liturgy a message of life and hope is 

conveyed and explodes in inexhaustible new meanings through the 

symbols used, for as Gelineau states "symbol is never a thing but  



a human operation. (Gelineau, p. 18) 

We are surrounded by symbol in our culture and our experi- 

ence, Part of our twentieth century anxiety is the constant 

search for the truth and for symbolic meaning in every facet of 

our lives whether it be in literature, art, relationships or the 

spoken word. Such a quest invades the arena of worship. Human- 

ity lives with and in and through symbol, as it not only offers 

the possibility of meaning but also brings forth feeling affect- 

ing self-awareness, dreams and freedom, Liturgical symbol thus 

invites the believer to take a stand, responding to the Word pro- 

claimed and the sacramental presence in the assembly. 

As important as symbolic expression is to humankind and to 

our life of worship, why have adults neglected to share that 

beauty with our young worshippers? If our children do not ex- 

perlence liturgical symbol, if they do not have some insights in- 

to 1ts depth and reality on their own faith level, do they have 

a chance to participate in Holy Mystery, word and sacrament? 

Gelineau mgkes the point that if people come to liturgy without 

hopes and fears, without longing and hunger, rites will symbolize 

nothing and remain indifferent or curious objects, (p. 19) Has 

thls not happened to our children? If symbols are rich with 

meaning for the adult believer, will symbols not also help chile 

dren make connections with the same Holy Mystery, the good news 

of the Gospel, Church, and thelr own experiences? How can one 

begin to internalize the truth and incarnate it in life if the 

truth 1s not even comprehended?  



We reach the very core of the problem by asking the simplest 

of questions. Why has the adult worshipper ignored the vital 

presence of children in sharing word and sacrament? In every 

other aspect of life we focus on foundational truths and build 

from the most elementary of levels, why not in worship? As 

pointed out earlier in this paper, adults care enough to dictate 

the creedal formulas to the young, but we have failed to encour- 

age the children to experience those beliefs. Why do we adult 

worshippers seem so fearful of letting the younger members in on 

the awareness of Holy Mystery? Do we take offense at the ques- 

tion? How dare one insinuate that adults do not want to share 

the joy. More specifically, perhaps we adults do not share the 

joy because we do not know how to relate it simply stripped of 

sophisticated formulas. Possibly young and old need to see the 

joy in the simple beauty of God's presence with then, 

It is time to amend. It is essential that one and all be- 

gin to share this joyful experience of Holy Mystery. To do this 

within the confines of word and sacrament one must turn to the 

most basic of teaching techniques, one used successfully even by 

the Son of God. We must begin weaving word, symbol and celebra- 

tion into sacrament using the loom of the story. 

 



CHAPTER III 

STORY-TELLING: WEAVING THE LITURGY OF WORD FOR CHILDREN 

Story~-telling has been around for a long time. In his work, 

Story-Tellings Imagination and Faith, William Bausch refers to 
  

stories as intractable knowledge and energy that link one person 

to another. Throughout his writing Bausch speaks of stories pro- 

voking curiosity and thus compel repetition. Stories are sought, 

bought, caught and taught. Stories unite people in a wholistic 

way to nature as it is the common "stuff" of existence. Stories 

are the bridges to one's culture and roots, they also bind one 

to all of humankind, Stories help one to remembers: the past, 

the glory, and the shame, A story helps one find the way. A 

story uses a speclal language which intimates the presence of mys- 

tery. A story, finally, restores the power of the word. (Bausch, 

pp. 34-38) 

Within the religious realm of a person, it is story which 

carries power, Story evokes the right side of the brain, igniting 

one's imagination and thus exposing one to the awe of Mystery. 

Story-telling engages the heart of the whole person. "Story is 

the first expression of Christ...where stories are the events of 

life, doctrine is the material of life." (Bausch, p. 27) 

For the child, what better way to introduce mystery, symbol, 

word and sacrament, Stories help the child answer the most im- 

portant questions on a pre-conscious level, Bausch believes that 

religious stories for the child are most therapeutic, giving them 
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lmaginative ways for coming to terms with life and its challenges, 

(Bausch, p. 49) 

God's Story 

Once long, long ago, there was nothing, and no one, 
except me. 

Imagine a world with no TV, no cars, no stereos, 
Imagine a world with no dogs, no birds, no gold- 
fish. 
Imagine a world with no mountains, no oceans, no 
valleys. 
Imagine a world with no sun, no moon, no stars. 
Imagine a world with no people. 
Imagine no world, 

But even then, 1 was--alone, 
I wanted to share my life, so I created time and 
space, and 1it the sky above with my stars. I 
created earth, water, fire and air, 1 created an- 

imals,plants and flowers. 
All of these things were good, But they were not 
enough. 
I wanted someone to tend all that I had mades 
someone like me, So, I created you. I gave you 
some of my own life and you became a part of ne, 
For this reason I could talk with you and share 
myself with you, I explained all that I had done, 
and what I expected you to do. We were very hap- 
PY, You and I, 
But then you began tending my creations only for 
yourselves, You forgot that I had glven you 
everything. 
You forgot mel 
I tried again and again to draw you back to me, 1 
sent special messengers. I showed you strange and 
awesome wonders, Some of you came back, but most 
did not. 

I knew then that I would have to go among you as 
one of you to show just how much Illove you, So 
I came and lived with you. I told you that I was 
love itself and that to live forever you must love 
me and one another, 
Many understood my message and returned to me, 
Others wanted to, but did not have the faith or 
the courage. And others in great fear rose up 
against me, made fun of me, imprisoned me, nailed 
me to a tree, and killed me! 
But even in the face of such fear and hatred, I 
did not forget yous In the fullness of my life 
and love, I rose from death and restored your 
life. I will never leave you, for you are my 
people and I am your God!  



Listen To Me, My Peoplel 

Your are my special love, x want you to care for 

one another and for all I have made, As I have 

given you life, I will give you all you need. 

Don't worry about anything else. After all, IT 

have shown you life, death and rebirth, 
Love me, my people, and we will live together 

happily ever after, 

(Brinkman, DUELS. Leadl our 
Children to God, pp. O=10) 

Family stories elicit memories. God's story, telling of a 

never-ending love for us, elicits memories of events and of peo- 

ple who tried to live out the story of that love. From the very 

first story of creation, through the waters of the Exodus, to 

the story of Resurrection, God elicits a response from our heart 

as well as from our head. Scripture, seen in this light becomes 

our family album of the Great Story, and within that Great Story 

are the smaller tales and footnotes of our own, We live with 

stories amidst one Great Story which has yet to end. The es- 

sence of the Good News, unending as it is, is that it contains 

stories concealing much deeper levels and colorful narration 

which is wrapped around the essence of Mystery. (Bausch, p. 108) 

As Wwe gather to hear this Holy Word, we produce ritual 

which, as in all families, produces a celebration. Word leads 

to ritual which expresses celebration and holy sacrament, Lit- 

urgy becomes the most powerful form of story-telling as it reg- 

ularly relives the Paschal event of a resurrection of the pres- 

ent, Resurrection becomes a living reality of the present be- 

cause  



".,..the story is in the hands of the people and 
the people are in the throes of God. It is 
hot the story which formulates the insights 
and proposes the values, it is the people who 
hear and read the story. And since the peo- 
ple change, the story 1s able to work its way 
into new minds and new hearts with new results." 

(Shea, Stories of Faith, p. 116) 

Within the liturgical year, the great event of Creator, Son 

and Spirit 1s retold precisely to keep the Great Story before our 

eyes as a living and ongoing resonance in our lives as well as a 

hope and an encouragement. Bausch writes that for the believer 

this Great Story will be normative but with the sacred themes, 

sacred vocabulary and symbol, all come to celebrate something 

more, Which is Mystery. (Bausch, p. 194) 

The story of death and resurrection presented most intense- 

ly during the Lenten/Easter cycle of the liturgical year, is far 

more important than the creedal formulas they emit, For it is 

through these stories that we believers see through to our own 

stories of death and resurrection, and it is there that we dis- 

cover God's movement, 

Children love stories. It is amazing how easily they are 

ready to suspend time to listen and to enter into the reality 

of the tale. Reality and fantasy are not as much of a concern 

to the children as are the people and events of the story. Do 

not, for example, ask a child if the Star Wars saga is fiction 

or not, but ask instead for a definition of the "Force", or ask 

why in E., T. Eliot and the alien share a loving bond. Can we 

not then also take the Great Story of God's love and weave it  



into a sacramental cloth during the period of weekly Sunday wor- 

ship? 

Within the profession of religious education, I have dis- 

covered that some movement has been made towards sharing the 

Word with our children. Unfortunately what 1s available are 

specific thematic celebrations on a liturgy for a given feast 

day or a school event, Come and Celebrate by Dick Hilliard and 

Beverly Valenti-Hilliard, and How Green is Green by Etienne Le- 

blanc and Mary Tatbot are two of the more popular texts, Other 

texts such as How to Plan Children's Liturgies by Mary Machado 

and the Directory of Masses with Children offer guidelines, One 

text, Liturgy of the Word for Children by Sister Jan Ihli, at- 

tempts to execute a weekly Liturgy of the Word, but rather than 

limiting the session to the usually avallable twenty minutes, it 

offers sixty minute sessions with activities appropriate for that 

length of time. Another text, Sunday Throughout the Week by Gay- 

nell Cronin, attempts to direct the problem to parents, thus cre- 

ating a familly Liturgy of the Word at home during the week. 

Though helpful, it still does not seem to fit the need. This 

Year a new publication, Cycle A Celebrations of the Word for 

Children by Bernice Stadler offers hope, though again, only spe- 

cific Sundays were included rather than a full year's cycle. 

The ideal Liturgy of the Word program for children has yet to be 

developed, a program which would consist of twenty minute ses- 

slons based on the liturgical year and which would also allow 

children to participate with the adult assembly's Liturgy of Eu- 

charist.  



Thus this project seeks to design and to implement a Liturgy 

of the Word program for children at St. Stephen's Episcopal 

Church, the place of my employment, during the Lenten/Easter Sea- 

son of 1987, a time wherein our Christian story is best capsu- 

lized. By means of these sessions, it was my hope that the chil- 

dren would be led to a greater appreciation to the weekly read- 

ings and to an awareness that they have a responsibility to carry 

the Good News of the Great Story to others, It was of vital im- 

portance that the children realize that the order of the thirteen 

gospels presented was not accidental. 

My thought was that these children would come to the reali- 

zation that they could celebrate and worship effectively only if 

they grasped the meaning of celebration. In planning these ses- 

sions 1t was also necessary to enable the children to see how 

the message of Jesus effects them outside of church, school and 

outside of liturgy, for it is my belief that excellent weekly 

celebrations depend on the perception of a God in the midst of 

thelr everyday activities, as a portion of this paper has already 

determined. 

All children are aware of the festive time of Easter, but 

the fact that the Church celebrates this event all year is fore 

eign to most children. With this proposed plan, I believed it 

Was possible to establish a spurt of anticipation and an air of 

preparedness for the Paschal mystery when children see the weekly 

story unfolding, developing and ultimately including them, Rath-  



er than separating these children from the falth assembly, I 

hoped to integrate them. Rather than thelr learning the do's 

and don'ts of church etiquette, children would experience the 

meaning of celebration, thus linking the entire experience to 

the themes of community and life in Jesus, God's most vivid .ex- 

ample of Love. 

 



CHAPTER IV 

LITURGY OF WORD FOR CHILDREN: LENTEN/EASTER 1987 CYCLE A 

Before we examine the thirteen lesson plans, a brief word of 

explanation is in order concerning some of the activities and 

visual aids used. The Lenten Spring Tree was an attempt to help 

the children visualize their own movement and growth into the New 

Life of Easter. Seeing the bare tree of early Spring in them- 

selves, they could witness the blossoms bursting open in each 

other as they gave of themselves through suggested weekly activ- 

jes which were on the leaves, Despite good intentions, many 

children forgot to return leaves on the following week, though 

eventually the idea began to take root, 

The collection of canned goods for the needy within the Terre 

Haute community was a vital linking of Jesus! words and the chil- 

dren's own daily experience, The collection of canned goods will 

continue throughout the year as a way of responding to God's call 

of love and service. Each week at least two families remembered 

to bring canned goods, thus the reminder to give was always pres- 

ent before the children. 

The weekly banner which was attached to the seasonal banner 

was an idea I developed from Sunday Throughout The Week, mention- 

ed in the previous chapter. Though it takes extra time and work, 

I would recommend that the weekly symbol /banner be continued 

throughout each liturgical season. Thus not only would the in- 
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dividual Sunday be connected to the season, but children could 

better conceptualize a liturgical season, color, theme and the 

cyclical movement of the entire liturgical year. 

In addition I found that the Lenten "desert scene" as well 

as the floral centerpiece surrounding a new Paschal Candle was 

most helpful as I tried to express beyond the word the reality 

of God's presence in our hearts during the two seasons. Prob- 

ably of greatest importance was the weekly lighting of our can- 

dle, which the children recognized as our reminder of Jesus' 

presence, On a few occasions I 1it the candle at a different 

time than at the beginning of the service, and the chlldren were 

concerned that I had forgotten that Jesus was indeed with us! 

Clearly the children at St. Stephen's understand the simple mean- 

ing of some of our most profound symbols of our liturgical life, 

It is my hope that through these gestures, symbols and stories 

the children will be drawn deeply into the mystery of their faith 

as they progress in thelr Journey to God. 

There follow the thirteen lesson plans with a weekly evalua- 

tion by the leader. Though I led most of the sessions, I did ask 

four women from the parish to share the experlence of leading one 

session each, Their comments, criticisms and compliments helped 

me in the writing of this paper, and I am indeed indebted to Jan 

Arnett, Ann Dunn, Kathy Jones and Susan Posey.  



Setting and Procedure for Liturgy of the Word 

St. Stephen's Episcopal Church 
10:00 a.m. Eucharist on Sundays 

Children will gather with the leader in the Cloister Room. 

Before the Liturgy leader should check on the following: 

Speaker into the room is turned on, but set very low. 
Desert/Easter centerpiece is on table. 
Candle on table. 
Opened Scripture also on table. (Gospel marked) 
Matches 
Weekly banner 
Other props can be placed on sofa. 
Spring tree in place. 

During Lent, open the door to the church following opening pray- 
er, as the Kyrie begins, During Easter Season, Gloria willl be 
sung. Hold door open as children enter into Cloister Room. 

Greet children and begin the Liturgy of the Word by lighting 
candle and reciting opening prayer: 

"God our l¢ving Creator we gather here in this room 
to hear more of your never ending love for us, We 
light this candle as a reminder of your Presence 
here with us. We ask you to open our ears so that 
we hear more of this great story, and we ask that 
you open our hearts so that we can share this story 
with others.” 

Leader should position self on chair. Do not let children sit 
on remaining chairs. 

Thank those who have brought canned goods, with reference to 
those in need coming to the church during the week to get the 
food. 

Begin Liturgy of the Word for the Children, allowing yourself 
about twenty minutes. Speaker set on low will help you to 
know where in the Liturgy of the Word the adult assembly is at 
the same time, 

Have Gospel account marked and ask one of the children to find 
the passage (you will have to help the younger ones). 

It may be better at times to paraphrase the passage in order 
to emphasize the story as a part of God's Word, however, do 
hold the opened Scriptures in your hand.  
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Introduction of Lenten Season 

Sunday beforelLent - Discuss with chilldren:. 

During the forty days of the Lenten season, we in the Church 
take some time to recall and remember Jesus' death, We remem- 
ber also his gift of Eucharist, and we especially remember how 
Jesus defeats death. 

For at the end of those forty days, we celebrate Easter, We 
celebrate the New Life in Jesus, the New Life of Spring, and 
the New Life that we have because we are one with Jesus, 

Lent then is more than listening to past stories. With Jesus in 
our hearts, he asks us to travel with him, Jesus wants us to 
see how to defeat Death....but it is not easy. 

(Bare tree set in Cloister Room). 

This tree will help us in thinking about this special season of 
Lent and the New Life that will bud forth at Eastertime., 

Like the trees outside the branches are bare, but winter is end- 

ing and we see small signs of Spring and new life, 

Each week we will begin seeing signs of our new life budding in- 
side our selves, I willl give you a leaf each Sunday in Lent 
wlth a reminder for the week, If you remember to do it then 
bring it back the next week.and we will hang it on our tree. 

I want you to think of yourself as a tiny caterpillar cuddled up 
in your cocoon right now somewhere in this tree....and let's see 
what happens in the next forty days. 

I would also like you to take one of these home (hand out Mission 
Calendars) and tack it on your refrigerator. Each day as you 
tear off a sheet you will be asked to think of people in this 
world who do not have as much as you do. You and your family 
W1lll be asked to share some of your pennies with these people. 

Follow the directions on each sheet for the next forty days and 
you will be helping others to New Life with Jesus too. 

We will send our collected money at Easter to Bishop Jones in 
Indianapolis for the people in other parts of our world,  



Have children hang last week's leaves on tree. Hand out new 
leaves, 

When children return to adult assembly, hold door open for them 
and count how many attended, 

 



First Sunday of Lent 

Gen. 217-91311=-7 il 
Rom. 53 12-19 tion 
Matt. 4; 1-11 

Reflection 

Lent should be lived with a spirit of enthusiasm for the children 
as we get ready for new life. Not only 1s Lent a good time to 
learn more about ourselves through penetential practices, but our 
prayer should be that we also become more docile to the prompt- 
ings of the Spirit in our life, 

At his baptism, Jesus was anointed with the Spirit for his miss- 
ion, The Spirit was with Jesus as he resisted the temptations 
of the devil and chose to walk the road to Jerusalem, not as a 
great king, but as the suffering Son of God. 

If we are trying to be true to our baptism, we will not escape 
the same treatment that Jesus received, We, too, will be tried, 
And so during Lent we prepare ourselves by becoming more aware 
of our strengths and weaknesses, We prepare through what we do 
for others, through the way we talk and listen, in the way we 
think, We could choose self-denial, "giving-up" something, fast- 
ing, or spending a certain time in prayer every day. 

Let us prepare for our new life through Jesus as we allow our- 
selves to be led by the Spirit into the desert to pray. 

Sharing with the Children 

-collection of canned goods 
-lighting of candle while reciting opening prayer 

Hold up weekly symbol for .all to see, 

Announce that today we begin the season of Lent by hearing one 
of our first stories in our Family Book, the Bible. 

Read Genesis Account. 

Discuss: Adam and Eve hurt and disappointed God. 
How do you think God felt? 
How do you feel when your friend hurts you? 
Emphasizes: GOD DID NOT LEAVE THEM OR QUIT LOVING 
THEM, BUT CONTINUED STAYING WITH THEM AND OTHERS 
WHO FOLLOWED THEM. WE READ MORE STORIES ABOUT 
THE WAYS GOD STAYED WITH THE PEOPLE AND LOVED 
THEM. (refer again to Scriptures)  
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Let us travel together in time now, moving from the time of 
this story of Adam and Eve to the time of Jesus...over 1,000 

years. 

Discuss/desxribe environment of desert and ask the children 
to pretend that they are a cactus, or stone or animal there 
in the desert and witness what happens now to Jesus: 

Read Gospel Account, 

Discuss: Definition of temptation. 
The devil tempted Jesus Just like Adam and Eve, 
Jesus was free to make a cholce. 
The devil offered Jesus "great things." 
How do you think Jesus felt? 
Jesus got rid of the tempter while Adam failed. 

Relate Gospel to children's experience by "retelling" 
within school play experiences....place child in Jesus’ 
position. 

Discuss: Jesus is our example, 
He understands our rough times because he shared 
them too. 

11, The spirit was with Jesus and the spirit is with each of us, 
though sometimes we forget. 

12. Sometimes too many other things clutter our vision and we 
don't remember that the spirit is always with us, 

13, Lent is a good time to look at all of the clutter around us. 
Are there some things we need to throw out,..our unkindness, 
stingyness, wanting our own waye~-have children name some more. 

14, Hand out leaves for week suggesting these might be ways this 
week to throw out some clutter, Remind them to bring them 
back next Sunday to hang on our Spring tree. 

15. Have some one pin symbol on large banner. 

Praying 

Have children close eyes and sit still as they look for God in 
thelr hearts. Meanwhile leader prays for those having birthdays, 
those in families who are sick, those who have no food this week, 
and for all of us who have too much clutter, 

"God our creator, help us to find the way this week 
to follow your Son. Give us direction to choose those 
actlons which bring us closer in knowing and loving  



you, Help us this week begin to leave behind all 

things which prevent us from having you in our life, 

Help us help one another." Amen, 

May the Peace of the Lord be always with you. (Greeting of 
Peace as children return to larger assembly.) 

 



EVALUATION OF LESSON PLAN 

LITURGY OF THE WORD FOR CHILDREN - St. Stephen's Church 

LENT/EASTER 1987 

Lesson: Pirst Sunday of Lents March 8, 1987, 

Number of children in attendances: 28 

Leader: Susan Collamgti 

Did the reflection help you in your understanding of the 
Lesson? 

Yes! Helped me focus in on the commencement of my 

own Lenten Journey. 

Was the material for the children sufficient? 

Yes, 

What worked well? 

Desert centerpiece, use of story telling about Adam and 

Eve and relating temptation to their experiences, 
Examples Luke Skywalker tempted in Return of Jedi on 
T.V. the night before, 

What 414 not work well? 

Nothing. 

What changes would you make? 

Might want to spend more time on "the devil." Children 
were too obsessed with it and only when I mentioned Darth 
Vadar were they able to see other forms of evil, 

What do you think was the most lmportant concept the chil- 
dren learned? 

No matter how they fall with others/God, God always 
reaches out to say "It's 0.K., I still love you." 
Jesus 1s there to help and understands because he had 
same feelings too.  



Second Sunday of Lent 

Gen. 1211-8 

Jn. 331-2] 

  

Reflection 

God's love for those who believe in the Son is boundless. 
Through faith we have a new birth in water and the Holy Spirit. 
In today's gospel Jesus tells Nicodemus about this new life. 
The Son's coming however, brings the world to a crisis. Now 
humankind must choose between the light who is Jesus and the 
darkness which is sin and sin's ultimate effect, the refusal to 
believe, 

Where the first decision looks to salvation, the second choice 
leads to death. All is either light or darkness, life or death, 
obedience or sin, There are no grey areas. 

In Jesus there is an urgency that confronts each of us. We are 
compelled to choose. Conversion cannot be put off to some fu- 
ture time. There are only two lifestyles and, depending on 
which one 1s chosen, one has either accepted from birth from 
above or one has chosen to bring down judgement on oneself. 

Jesus is the light. Through him we are offered the chance to 
see and believe. Just as Moses lifted up the serpents of bronze 
So that all who had been bitten by the serpents could look and 
live, so we too look at Jesus who has been lifted up, and we 
believe, With falth we stand in the light and flee the darkness, 

One's opportunity this day is to renew faith and proclaim belief 
in Jesus. Renewal today and this Lent is a foretaste of the bap- 
tismal renewal we will make on Easter. 

Sharing with the Children 

-collection of canned goods 
-hanging of last week's leaves on Spring tree 

1. Since light and darkness are good symbols for the gospel 
reading, an appropriate setting to begin this session would 
be relative darkness. Do not light the candle at present 
and turn lights down. 

Ask the children to sit quietly for a moment and reflect on 
thelr experiences of darkness. Then invite them in brief 
discussion on the difficulties darkness imposes~--walking, 
reading, playing.  



Briefly discuss 1f they have ever used darkness for hiding. 

Prepare them for the reading of the Gospel by giving them 

some background on Nicodemus. A member of the Sanhedrin (a 

Jewish group responsible for judging and passing laws), he 

was interested in the teachings and person of Jesus but 

feared to be associated with him because of possible reac- 

tions of other members of the Sanhedrin. Therefore, he ar- 

ranged to see Jesus privately at night--in order to avoid 

being seen, He was in a sense hiding. In fact, the setting 

was probably something like your situation right now. 

Have the children place themselves in the shadows of where 

Jesus and Nicodemus met and listen to part of the conversa- 

tion they had, Have them listen for the message Jesus was 

trying to tell Nicodemus. 

Read Gospal. 

Discuss for clarification: 

-Jesus associates light with himself, 

-Jesus speaks of darkness as sin "everyone who practices 

evil hates the light." 

-Those who prefer sin don't come near the light for fear 

they will see sin for what it is and will have to make 

the effort to change their lives, 

Those who act in love come into the light (Jesus). 

Now what was the message for Nicodemus? 

-If he wanted a part in Jesus' friendship he had to move 

out of the darkness. 

-Ask for a commitment on the part of the group. "Who here 

wishes to be associated with Jesus the Light?" 

Light the candle and asks: "If you sincerely do choose Jesus 

the Light what will your actions reflect?” LIGHT! Turn on 

the rest of the lights in the room. 

-You in turn will be light for others to see Jesus, 

Jesus asks you to choose the light...to help him...to be 

the light for others to see Jesus through you. 

Do you get the feeling that the whole job of coming out of 

darkness into the light is a solo Job? (Certainly they 

should be able to see God's overwhelming desire to help.) 

-How will this come about? (Nicodemus went to Jesus and 

Jesus showed him what he had to do. 

-What other visible and constant helps are also avallable 

in times that decisions between light and darkness must 

be made? 
-Have the children name people, opportunities, places they 

will experience during the week.  



During this special season of Lent we can take more time to 
look for this special Light of Jesus in ourselves and in 
other people. 

-Just as the days are getting longer you will be able to 
see more of the Light of Jesus if you look for it. 

-Thls week let's spend more time looking for that Light, 
Ask for some suggestions which will vary from a four year 
old to a twelve year old. 

Hand out leaves for week suggesting these might be ways this 
week to continue our "Spring cleaning" and let more Light in- 
to our hearts. 

11. Have some one pin this week's symbol on larger banner, 

Praying 

Have children close eyes and sit still as they look for God in 
their hearts. Meanwhile leader prays for those having birthdays, 
those in families who are sick, for those who cannot see Jesus! 
light and for all of us as we try this week to light up our hearts. 

"Jesus, you are the Light of the world. You came as 
a light from our Creator to help us see and believe. 
Help us to receive your light and become a light for 
You to others." Amen. 

May the Peace of the Lord be always with you (Greeting of Peace 
as children return to larger assembly.) 

 



EVALUATION OF LESSON PLAN 

LITURGY OF THE WORD FOR CHILDREN - St. Stephen's Church 

LENT/EASTER 1987 

Lesson:___Second Sunday of Lent; March 15, 1987, 

Number of children in attendances: 29 

Leaders _Susan Collagmatil 

Did the reflection help you in your understanding of the 
Lesson? 

Yes, I wrote it! 

Was the material for the children sufficient? 

Material was sufficient. 

What worked well? 

Once we related to Light image in their lives we were 
rolling. Children had trouble with discussion Jesus had 
with Nicodemus. 

What d4id not work well? 

Jesus' discussion with Nicodemus, 
John's discourses may be too much for children. 
Only three kids returned leaves! 

What changes would you make? 

Would not read Gospel. 
Story telling here would be more helpful. 

What do you think was the most important concept the chil- 
dren learned? 

Jesus shines in them, How do they let others see that 

light of Jesus in them?  



  Third Sunday of Lent 

Ex, 17-117 
Rom, 511-11 
Jn. 5426(27-38) 39-42   

  

Reflection 

By now many of us, and especially the children have most prob- 
ably forgotten the resolutions made two weeks ago on Ash Wednes- 
day. Lent is becoming "hum-drum." At this point in Lent, 
things however do get more serious and the church begins gospel 
accounts from John filled with more symbolism, details and rich 
characters. 

This Sunday, and for the next two Sundays we hear of some uni- 
que people in our family history: this woman at the well: the 
man born blind:: Lazarus, Martha and Mary. These characters 
confront us as we near our baptismal waters at Easter. 

Water has rich symbolismin this story, as it not only quenches 
the thirsts of the desert people, but also becomes the "living 
water" offered by the Christ. Jesus asks for help from some one 
With whom he should have no dealings with, and Yet it is this 
rejected woman who leaves and begins to tell others about Jesus' 
new life, This is also then a story about prejudice, which we 
as Christians must be determined to overcome. 

This woman's faith must be our faith. We must not only question 
and search for Jesus, but we must also be patient as he reveals 
himself to us and through others. Through the graced waters of 
God's presence humanity willbe sustained and refreshed with new 
life, We need today feel through this story the soothing touch 
that this water can give, so we too can become like the woman at 
the well, 

Sharing with the Children 

Have children put last week's leaves on tree, 
Collect canned goods, 
Have pltcher of water/bowl pouring water slowly on hands while 
doing #2/3 and 6, 

1. Light candle and recite opening prayer, 

2, Discuss with children: 
-natural uses and qualities of water, 
-Water destroys yet gives life. 
-Water can be dangerous/risky yet promising and a delight, 
-Water 1s plentiful here but not every where. 
-Water 1s necessity of life. (examples)  



Discuss with children: 
-definition of a well 
-how in Jesus' time central place for people to collect 
water 

Today we willl hear about an event that took place at one 
of these wells, Jesus was hot and tired and needed a 
drink and a rest, Guess what happened when he was rest- 
ing there? 

Though this story is from the Gospel of John, (who are the 
other writers?) I am not going to read you the story but 
tell it to you like possibly children during Jesus' time 
heard of it, 

Story of "The Woman at the Well" from Saints for the Jour- 
ney by Ethel Marbach. 

Discuss after story: 
-Jesus uses water as another symbol, What? (grace or 
God's life) 
-Jesus befriended a woman who seemed to be "no good". 
-His first relationship with her was one of humble asking, 
not of superior giving, 

Invite the children to reflect on their own acceptance of 
people. 

-Do we say "no”’to certain persons who want to be part of 
the group ? 

-Do we accept or reject persons because of what they wear, 
how they look, how they talk, things they have? 

-Are we choosy about who can take part in games? 

Hand out leaves for the week again suggesting these might 
be ways which may help us remember this Gospel story while 
also preparing ourselves to become ‘beautiful butterflies 
at Easter, 

9. Have some one pin this week's symbol on the larger banner. 

Praying 

Have the chlldren close their eyes and sit still as they look 
for God in their hearts, Meanwhile leader prays for those hav- 
ing birthdays this week, those in families who are sick, for 
the poor and starving people in our world who do not have enough 
water, 

God, our loving Creator, we heard today about something for us 
that 1s even more refreshing than water. Your living water,  



your grace, We understand that it is through your grace that 
lives can grow more beautiful. Christ is like the well and we 
want to become your waterers, Help us dear God, refresh, nour- 
ish, and support each other so that all of us can grow closer 
to you, 

May the Peace of the Lord be always with you. (Greeting of 
Peace as children return to larger assembly.) 

 



EVALUATION OF LESSON PLAN 

LITURGY OF THE WORD FOR CHILDREN - St. Stephen's Church 

LENT /EASTER 1987 

Lessons Third Sundav of Lents: March 22, 1987, 

Number of children in attendances: 20 

Leaders _Susan M. Collasmatil 

Did the reflection help you in your understanding of the 
Lesson? 

Yes, (but I wrote it.) 

Was the material for the children sufficient? 

More than sufficient. In fact, I ran late though part 
of that was due to a guest homilist who did not speak 
as long as the regular presider. 

What worked well? 

Moving my hands through the water as we discussed water 
and its qualities. Children quickly responded and were 
able to connect symbolic uses by Jesus, 
Reading the story Woman at the Well, 

"What did not work well? 

Lesson worked well. Children are not bringing back 

leaves, though they are following the suggestions, 

What changes would you make? 

I think it's too hard for them to remember to bring some 
thing back, though idea is good. 

What do you think was the most lmportant concept the chil- 
dren learned? 

The symbolic meaning of water in relationship to Jesus as 
Living Water. I could see that connection being made in 
their mind as to the reason we use water in baptism, 
Also that Jesus was/is caring to us even when we are per- 
fect and we should do the same with others,  



    

Fourth Sunday of Lent 

1Sam, 1631-13 
Eph. 51811     Jn, 911-41 

Reflection 

In today's gospel we hear of a blind man's recovered sight, 
Jesus healed the physical blindness and then challenged the re- 
ligious leaders to face the spiritual blindness for which they 
were responsible, Though the authorities challenged and ridi- 
culed the man, though they tried to dismiss the healing and dis- 
credit Jesus, the cured man stood up for Jesus. What came more 
into focus was the personal faith relationship this man had for 
Jesus, 

Each of us has our own faith relationship with God. It began 
with our baptism and continues to unfold with each encounter of 
God's calling within self and through others. At times however, 
we are blinded to the relationship because of obstacles block- 
ing us. And even though we may not always be responsible in 
Placing them in our lives, we are nonetheless challenged to re- 
move them, once again bringing God's presence into focus. 

Today's gospel is a personal story of faith which calls us to 
reflect on our own unique story. We are challenged to grow in 
our belief and stand before others in that faith as our story 
is lived. 

Sharing with the Children 

Hang leaves from last week, but with half of the children keep- 
ing thelr eyes closed and led by another with opened eyes. 

Light candle and recite opening prayer. 
Collect canned goods. 

1, What does it mean to be blind? 
-How did it feel to be led? 
-How did it feel to walk in darkness? 
-How did it feel to lead? 

Since very few of us have ever been really blind, we cannot 
really appreciate continuous darkness. In today's gospel 
from John there is some one who knew what it felt like. 

Have someone find the gospel account, but tell the story 
from Saints for the Journey by Ethel Marbach.  



4, Asks 

-Why did Jesus cure the blind man? 

-What do you think he felt after he could see? 

-What did others see as the cause of his blindness? (sin) 

-What reason did Jesus give for the man being blind? 

-What is their attitude toward 1llnesses, physical defects, 

suffering? 

-Are they bad things? 

-Can they see that when sin 1s part of their lives they 

are blinded to many things of God? 

Jesus uses blindness as a symbol...blindness has another 

more full meaning in this story. Can we all be blind to 

something? 

Jesus led the blind from darkness into light. Just as in 

the experience we had when you first came in the room, 

Jesus wants us to LEAD each other in safety and concern-- 

from what is wrong to what is right. 

Jesus doesn't want us just to be "good". He became a lead- 

er in helping others know more about God's love for them, 

What are things you can do to become a leader for Jesus? 

Exampless: 
-playground at school 
-squabbles at home 
-helping outsiders fit 

Tell them of another person who became a leader, someone 

God had chosen, but nobody else expected much of him, 

Paraphrase first reading about David, reminding them that 

David is another special person in our family story of God 

loving us. 

Pass out leaves for the next week, reminding them that Jesus 

asks us to believe in him, and to help others "see" him more 

clearly. We are asked by Jesus to help each other break out 

of our cocoons so we can all flutter in beauty on Easter, 

Praying 

Have children close their eyes and welcome God into thelr heart, 

Meanwhile leader prays for those having birthdays, those in fami- 

lies who are sick, for a great Spring vacation this week, and 

especially for the people who suffer with a disease or handicap 

that will not get any better. 

Jesus, sometimes I too act as if I am blind by not seeing the 

goodness in others. Sometimes you must not be terribly proud of  



me, but know Jesus that I am trying to be your friend. Help me 

see more clearly this week, Jesus, Help other people see you 

in my heart by what I' say and do this week, Amen. 

May the Peace of the Lord be always with you. (Greeting of 

Peace as children return to larger assembly.) 

 



EVALUATION OF LESSON PLAN 

LITURGY OF THE WORD FOR CHILDREN - St. Stephen's Church 

LENT/EASTER 1987 

Lesson: Fourth Sunday of Lent ~ March 29, 1987. 

Number of children in attendances: 20 
  

Leaders Ann Dunn 

Did the reflection help you in your understanding of the 
esson? 
es, It helped focus and direct my thoughts immediately 

at the onset of preparation. 

Was the material for the children sufficient? 

Yes, the timing was perfect. 

What worked well? The entire lesson was well thought out and 

organized. I feel that a person who is new to directing the 

children's Liturgy of the Word would feel most comfortable 

with the program. It reflects the author's sensitivity, hon- 

ety, and openness. I enjoyed my morning so much! The opening 

activity with the leaves was fun and all were into the lesson 

‘What did not work well? (quickly. The idea of begin- 
N/A ning prayer, by searching our 

hearts to find God is excell- 

ent! The story was great! 

What changes would you make? 

N/A 

What do you think was the most important concept the chil- 
dren learned? 

The important concepts. the children were able to express: 

a. We are often blind to Jesus as he is found in’ Scripture 

and ih the hearts of others, 

b., We don't always do a good job leading others to Jesus,  



  

Fifth Sunday of Lent 

  Ez. 37:112-14 

Rom. 8:18=11 : ke! 
Jn, 1131-45 

  

    
  

Reflection 

Today, not tomorrow declares Jesus, "I am the resurrection and 
the life. Whoever believes in me will never die." We take 
those words to heart as Jesus approaches Jerusalem and hls death 

vveand we listen bound-up, mummy like, 

Long strips of gauze bind our feet and legs, pin hands and arms 
to our sides, cover our mouth and eyes. As in a spider's web, 
we are tied up, Mummified. At the hospital we suffer with can- 
cer; at work we are required to sign time cards on which the 
wrong number of hours are printed: at home we say things we do 
not mean and feel cold when we embrace. We are mummified. 

We hear of a mummified Lazarus, Here is our sign of hope. 
Jesus wept for his friend, prayed to the Creator and shouted, 
"Lazarus, come out!" We are Lazarus, We are set free, Free 
from death and cheating and manipulation. These need not con- 
trol us, for we are liberated by Jesus who conquered fear and 
death, 

Soon we will see a mummified Jesus in death. But it will not 
ultimately bind him. Jesus will lead all out of the dark tomb 
of death into the light of LIFE, Embracing that Life means 
taking hold of a life of paradox, which leads to a cross. But 
the spirit of God fills us with hope. Jesus cuts the web of 
fear that wraps around us, freeing us of anxieties, We will 

overcome it if we belleve. 

Do we truly believe this? With Martha and Mary, we stand be- 
fore the living Lord and he asks us, "Do you believe?" 

Sharing with the Children 

Hang last week's leaves on tree. 
Collect canned goods. 
Light candle and recite opening prayer. 

1. What is God's greatest sign that we are loved? 
-Why 1s Jesus so special? Not only is he God'sSon, but 
Jesus 1s human like us, 

2, The Gospel today tells us about many human qualities of Jesus, 
Sit quietly and listen for these as I read the Gospel to you.  



Read the Gospel. 

What are some things you heard about Jesus? Did he have 

feelings? 

Dwell on FRIEND and generally discuss: 

-the importance of a friend 

-what a friend 1s 

-how true friendship 1s proven 

Discuss Jesus as a friend in suffering and death: 

When He heard of his friend's illness, He was sad, but did 

not take the lllness away. 

-involve them in expressing their personal feelings about 

illness and suffering 

-suffering is not a punishment 

Remember the story last week about the blind man? 

-involve the children in a discussion on their feelings 

about death 

-let them share any close experiences of death 

-Do they consider death a "bad" event? 

Jesus had the same feelings as you do. 

But he also believed that there was something special af- 

ter death...something with God. 

Jesus gave Lazarus new life, 

What do you think happened to Lazarus after this event? 

After reflection on Jesus' human love and compassion for His 

friend, remind children that Jesus has called each of us 

(through Baptism) to be His very special friend. What he 

did for Lazarus, He already did and continues to do for 

us. 

The blind man last week, the woman at the well, and Lazarus 

were SIGNS that God used in Jesus' teaching us. They were 

signs to show how much we need God in our life, Just as we 

need water, light, and a friend like Jesus. 

But the greatest sign God gave 1s Jesus who becomes a new 

way of life for us. 

Praying 

Our closing prayer this morning is in the form of a story. 

Hope for the Flowers. Jesus asks us to be a part of him, Soon 

We will recount his suffering and death, and he's asking us to 

stay with him as he will always stay with us in our hard times, 

His promise is that there will be a happy ending...we will live 

forever with him and be happy. 

   



(If the story cannot be completed, continue the story when the 
children leave the Liturgy after reception of Eucharist. 
Gather in the same manner as for the Liturgy of the Word). 

At the conclusion of the story, hang up this week's banner and 
hand out leaves for the next week, suggesting that it is time 
to decide if we really are ready to become a beautiful butterfly. 

 



EVALUATION OF LESSON PLAN 

LITURGY OF THE WORD FOR CHILDREN - St. Stephen's Church 

LENT/EASTER 1987 

Lesson:  Pifth Sundav of Lent - April 5, 1987, 

Number of children in attendances: 27 

Leader: Susan M, Collamati 

Did the reflection help you in your understanding of the 
Lesson? 

I wrote it, but since I wrote it weeks ago, it was helpful 

to put me once again in touch with the specific lesson, 

Was the material for the children sufficient? 

Yes, 

What worked well? 

Story-telling of Gospel account emphasizing the real human 

events that occurred. 

What did not work well? Do not know if I liked splitting 

story up, We did finish Chapter 2 and had a short prayer 

before they returned to assembly. Story was too long to fin- 

ish after communion, so we will continue it next week after 

communion, 

What changes would you make? 

Would omit story or re-arrange story - maybe each chapter 

each week of Lent after communion. 

What do you think was the most lmportant concept the chil- 
dren learned? 

1, Jesus is God but human just like us, 

he wept: 
he was saddened 
he probably celebrated after Lazarus 

2, Jesus usually will will not stop death/suffering, but 
will always remain with us.  



  

Sixth Sunday of Lent (Passion Sunday) 

Is, 5034-7 

Phil, 216-11 

Matt, 26114-27166 (Passion) 
Matt. 2131-11 (Gospel)     

  

Reflection 

During his trial, Jesus kept silent, in spite of the false ac- 
cusations, We on the other hand are quick to defend ourselves 
or our positions. We want others to know that we are right, 
that we have been misjudged. It is much harder moreover, to 
let our actions speak for us. 

Jesus chose however to do just that. By his life, through his 
words and actions he has told us who and what he is: by his 
death he speaks even more clearly. 

Throughout this season of LENT there have been strong images of 
baptism, reminders of our own initiation and commitment. Now 

1s the time for our response, Now is the time when we must all 
decide to accept not only the symbol of the cross made on our 
foreheads at baptism, but live the reality of the symbol in our 
lives. 

May our actions speak clearly for us, 

Sharing with the Children 

Today, we are not participating in an historical reenactment of 
Christ's entry into Jerusalem, but participating in a liturgical 
action opening the annual celebration of the Christian Passover, 

By this procession we profess our faith. We proclaim that by 
going to his death, Jesus inaugurates hls return to God in glory. 

For thls reason it is important that the children celebrate with 
the adult community as much as possible this week, While the 
adults then are preparing to process into the church, gather the 
children together in the usual place for the Liturgy of the Word 
for a brief explanation. Today, the Passion, dramatically read 
by several people, will speak a strong message to the children. 

1. Talk about how we honor special people with parades, pic- 
tures, and festivities. 

2, Explain that at one time the Jewish people honored Jesus in 
that same manner. For a brief period they wanted to make 
him their King,  



Today we will process with blessed palms as a sign that 
we want Jesus as our King. That we see him as the Light 

and Living Water for all of us, 

Palms come from palm trees and the church distributes 
palm branches as SACRAMENTALS today. 

Having been especially blessed by the priest, these 
branches remain as holy reminders that Jesus 1s our Lord 

and King. 

He is our King and we are his followers and are willing 
to stay with him, We believe in Jesus, 

3, Palm Sunday is the beginning of a special time, HOLY WEEK. 

While they are walking in the procession have the children 
remember that it is a way to keep following Jesus, no mat- 
ter how difficult it becomes. 

Some of the people who waved palm branches on Sunday were 
yelling for Jesus' death by Friday. 

They didn't really want to follow Jesus ALL the way. 

Many of the people abandoned Jesus, 

We keep the palm branch you wlll receive all year long to 

show that we wlll follow no matter what the circumstances. 

You will not come out here for the Liturgy of the Word this 
morning. Instead please listen very carefully to the read- 
ing of Jesus' trial and death...we call it the Passion. 

During the reading I want you to think about how Jesus must 
have felt. How you feel when someone accuses you, 

What did Jesus do? 
What should you do? 

Jesus does not want us to die on a cross like him. But he 
does want us to realize that some times everything does not 
come easy...some times there are hurts and sadnesses. 

But even with the pain, Jesus promises that He will always 
be with you through it and that in the end, there will be 
the most beautiful and happiest of endings ever, 

Hand out leaves for the final week suggesting to remember 
how so many people suffer even today.  



6, Hang up symbol on banner. 

7. Let children assemble with adult community for procession, 

 



EVALUATION OF LESSON PLAN 

LITURGY OF THE WORD FOR CHILDREN - St. Stephen's Church 

LENT/EASTER 1987 

Lessons Passion Sunday - April 12, 1987, 

Number of children in attendances: 26 

Leader: Kathy Jones 

Did the reflection help you in your understanding of the 
Lesson? 

It was very helpful. I had not thought of the day before 
in that light, 

Was the material for the children sufficient? 

Yes, 

What worked well? 

Anticipating the procession by talking to them before it 
began, Good to let them be a part of the adult worship. 

What 414 not work well? 

Children were rushed doing the lesson before the procession, 
but I agree that it was important to have children in church 
during reading of Passion. 

What changes would you make? 

Shorten this lesson, 

What do you think was the most important concept the chil- 
dren learned? 

Avareness of Jesus' death and suffering about to come.  



Faster Sunday 

Acts 10:34,37-43 
1 Cor. 516-8 
John 20:11-9 

Reflection 

This is the day the Lord has made indeed! Our winter is over 

as well as our Lenten journey. Spring 1s here and our new life 

with the Risen Christ has begun. 

Jesus has defeated death for himself as well as for us. And 

this is the great promise that God has finally fulfilled. God 
has proven a love for us by giving us eternal life through the 
Son, Jesus Christ. 

Peter and John ran to the tomb. John arrived first but walted 
for Peter to enter the tomb first, It is amazing that he held 
his excitement and waited! Following Peter, Mary and John 
walked into the tomb, Together they saw the clothes and the 
head garment, rolled and placed neatly apart. They were filled 
with awe. 

There is an emphasis in the gospel today on vision, on seeing. 
Peter, Mary and John SAW. We have an additional line about 
John, "He saw and believed." How quickly would we have been 
able to see and to believe? 

We too stand before the tomb, Dare we enter the realm of our 
heart's desires? Dare we trust that God has affirmed all that 
we hope for? 

Jesus lives! He stands beside us, supporting us and our efforts 
eternally. At the tomb John believed. At the tomb, we too have 
made the leap of faith, and now we live in the embrace of the 
risen Christ. 

As a baptized, annointed Christian, a new Christ, how are we to 
enjoy this great embrace? 

Sharing with the Children 

-centerplece has now been changed to flowers 
-Easter Candle wrapped in white and yellow ribbons is centered 

-yellow ribbons for butterflies on the Spring tree now in full 
bloom with six weeks of green leaves 

-crystal bowl with water and pine branch for blessing children 
-have children hang last of leaves on tree  



Comment on the children's "new outfits" and the symbolic re- 

lationship it has in regard to Easter. 

Tell the gospel story dramatically as you tie yellow ribbons 
on branches of tree making small butterflies, 

Comment on the fact that like the beautiful tree, this too 

1s a beautiful day...the greatest day in the life of a 
Christian and the church. 

Discuss: 
-Jesus died but what has happened,... 
-We too have been with Jesus in a special way these 
last forty days to get rid of the dead things in us. 

-We have reason not only to celebrate for Jesus but 
with Jesus 

-How do the children feel today? They look beautiful 
and happy. 

-Like the woman at the well they believe in Jesus’ 
greatness,..like John in today's gospel YOU BELIEVE. 

The Church has a special word to express this beauty and 
happiness...does any one know what it is? 

ALLELUIA....We have not said it for forty days, but 
now we have great reason to say it a lot. 

Lead an Alleluia chant while lighting the Easter Candle, 
symbol of Jesus' presence with the group. HE IS ALIVE... 

Bless the children with water, reminding them that it too 
1s another symbol of God's life in us...recall the lesson 
from Third Sunday of Lent. Doug's sister will soon feel 
this as she too shares in God's special life. 

(One of the children's sister is to be baptized in 
a few minutes after the homily. Thus our Liturgy 
of the Word is shortened.) 

In a few minutes Father Rickards will ask all of us standing 
around the baptismal font if we are happy we too were bap- 
tized. When we answer "I do" to the questions he asks it is 
our way of saying "yes" now since we couldn't say it as 
babies. 

We are saying I belleve Jesus ig alive and with me! As members 
of St. Stephen's Church, we also welcome Doug's sister and 
are happy she 1s here with us, sharing Jesus' new life, 

We celebrate this day of new life for Jesus, for you, me and 
Doug's sister when we celebrate this sacrament of Baptism, 

Let's go in now and celebrate with the Coppick's as they 
share in a special way today God saying "I LOVE YOU."  



EVALUATION OF LESSON PLAN 

LITURGY OF THE WORD FOR CHILDREN - St. Stephen's Church 

LENT/EASTER 1987 

Lesson: Easter Sunday - April 19,1987, 

Number of children in attendances: 273 

Leader: Susan M., Collamatl 

Did the reflection help you in your understanding of the 
Lesson? 

Yes, I wrote it, 

Was the material for the children sufficient? 

Yes, Easter is full of so much material to share with the 
children. 

What worked well? 

Water, I had the children bless themselves in water from 
Easter vigil, Baptism of Doug's sister was earlier in the 
morning, We used water to renew our own vows, 

"What did not work well? 

What changes would you make? 

Would have been nice to witness baptism, but that was out 
of our control, 

What do you think was the most important concept the chil- 
dren learned? 

How and why we celebrate Easter with water, light, flowers 
and clothes,  



  

Second Sunday of Easter 

Acts 2: 42-47 
1 Peter 1:13=9   

  

John 20:19=-31 

Reflection 

In today's gospel we see a man who was not at all "patient to- 
ward all that 1s unsolved." Thomas not only wanted answers, he 
wanted proof. When the apostles told him, "We have seen the 
Lord," Thomas responded, "Unless I see,..l refuse to believe," 

Are we not a bit like Thomas? We must prove everything! Heav- 
en forbid that we live with some doubt in our lives, or worse, 
take the big leap into the realm of faith! Like Thomas we con=- 
stantly demand signs and proofss: we become blinded to the tes- 
timony handed down to us. 

And yet Thomas, the man of doubts became Thomas the man of falth, 
Once convinced, he expressed the most complete faith of any one 
in the entire gospel, "My Lord and my Godt" 

Faith 1s a gift of God. By this gift we are already living the 
only beatitude that John mentions in his gospel: "Happy are 
those who have not seen and yet believe." Let us profess our 
faith in Jesus, the risen Lord. Let us say with Thomas, "My 
Lord and my God!" 

Sharing with the Children 

-Easter centerpiece still in place 
-collection of canned goods 
-collection of monies for Bishop's Relief Fund 
-Easter banner in place with week's symbol ready to attach 

Light Easter candle reciting opening prayer; end with sung 

Alleluia. 

Remind the children that even though most of their Easter 
candy 1s gone, we are Just really beginning to celebrate the 
seven Sundays of the Season of Easter. 

Discuss: 
-How 1s the Church decorated? 
-How 1s this space different from the six Sundays of 
Lent? 

-How 1s the weather outside different than it was on the 
first Sunday of Lent? 

-We celebrate the NEW LIFE of Jesus through these signs,  



What do you think happened after Jesus' friends saw him die? 

-How do you think they felt? 
-Do you think they might have been afraid? Why? 
-What do you think they did? 

After some discussion about what the followers were probably 
experiencing, even after they heard of Jesus' resurrection, 
read verse 19-20 of the Gospel. 

-Jesus handled the fears of his friends by the words 
"PEACE BE WITH YOU," 

-In that one word PEACE Jesus told his friends that he 
loved them and that he wanted only the best for them. 

-Actually, PEACE is kind of the password of Jesus. 
-Re-emphasize how well Jesus understands the fear people 
can some times experience and that in such instances, 
HE COMES TO FIND THEM! 

Relate to them that FAITH is essential to peace. (discuss 
briefly) 

-Ask what we mean by faith. 
-People who live with "I can'ts" and "I don'ts" are fil- 
led with fear. 

-They have no faith in themselves. 
-This makes them unable to have peace and share it with 
others, 

When Jesus sald, "As the Father has sent Me, so I' send you." 
-Jesus gave us the responsibility to help bring peace to 
one another, 

-What are ways you can bring peace to people? 

Jesus wants you to be filled with his peace. 
-To do that you must believe in yourself and in God's love 
for you, 

-In today's Gospel, we are going to hear of one friend of 
Jesus who forgets at least for awhile, faith in himself 
and in Jesus, 

Tell story of "Thomas" from Saints for the Journey, p. 73. 

Discuss the incident: 
-Thomas' feelings, his fear, his forgiveness, his faith. 
-Thomas lacked belief in his friends' word and so could- 
n't believe that Jesus was alive, 

-Jesus Was not angry and did not try to embarrass Thomas. 
-Jesus forgave and accepted Thomas and so strengthened his 
faith, 

-Jesus emphasized the importance of FAITH since He knew 
WE wouldn't see Him with human eyes.  



Jesus the Peacemaker, helped Thomas to faith by speaking 
to him, 

-We come to believe through hearing of his words in this 
special book of ours, just as we have heard of how much 
God loves us through the people in this book, we now 
also hear of how special Jesus is. 

11. Do you believe, or are you like Thomas? 

12, Have some one pin this week's symbol onto Easter banner. 

Praying 

Have the children close their eyes and think of Jesus, the Light 
and the Peacemaker who is sitting with them. Leader should then 
pray for people celebrating birthdays, those sick in our fam- 
1l1les, and for people who are afraid. (invite petitions) 

Lord, sometimes it is hard to believe, I lose faith in myself, 
in others and even in you. I want proof, proof that you are 
with me, proof that you love mend care for me. I guess that IT 
am foolish. 

Let me know your peace and Joy so I can stand in faith and pro- 
claim your goodness to the world, Help me believe in you and 
in all the people you have made. 

May the peace of the Lord be always with you. (Children return 
to the assembly after greeting each other in peace, 

 



EVALUATION OF LESSON PLAN 

LITURGY OF THE WORD FOR CHILDREN - St. Stephen's Church 

LENT/EASTER 1987 

Lessons Easter II - April 26, 1987. 

Number of children in attendances: (forgot to count) 

Leader: Jan Arnett 

Did the reflection help you in your understanding of the 
Lesson? 

Yes. 

Was the material for the children sufficient? 

Yes. Very good. 

What worked well? 

Learned an Alleluia song and story of Thomas, 

What did not work well? 

We didn't say a closing prayer. I feel bad about that. We 

got in a circle, holding hands and sang the Allelula song 

as we walked around. 

What changes would you make? 

I would say a prayer. My fault. 

What do you think was the most important concept the chil- 
dren learned? 

That they can be peace makers and it is O0.K. to have doubts, 

Also the relation of the resurrection to Spring.  



Third Sunday of Easter 

Acts 2314 ,36-47 
1 Peter 1:17-21 
Luke 23 13-35 

  
  

Reflection 

This is one of the most beautiful stories of the scriptures, It 
has drama, clear characterization, and the plot line of the best 
of stories. It is perfect for children. 

Two disciples, not strangers to Jesus, are walking in fear, un- 
able to comprehend the events of Jesus' death. To a stranger 
they reveal their hopes and expectations that they had in the 
man Jesus, now dead. Further, there is news of the body's dis- 
appearance, causing more despondency in these friends of Jesus, 

When they arrive in Emmaus, the men ask the stranger to stay 
With them. As they eat a meal together, Jesus breaks the bread 
and begins to distribute it to them. Only in the breaking of 
the bread do they recognize Jesus, and only then do they take 
the time to remember how their hearts were burning inside when 
they heard him explaining the scriptures to them while walking. 

We are like those two people walking down the path of life. We 
realize we must continuously acknowledge that it is through the 
celebration of the eucharist that we meet Jesus and recognize 
him, Only when we share in the Living Bread...when we become 
broken and shared with and for others will our hearts burn with 
excitement as we continue traveling in the company of THE 
STRANGER. 

Sharing with the Children 

-Easter banner in place with week's symbol ready to attach. 
-collect canned goods 
-have filmstrip projector ready with "Little People's Scripture 
Stories" - episode 10 

-next to centerplece have basket with different kinds of bread 
(ethnic) 

-have flour, yeast, water set aside 

Light Easter candle and recite opening prayer; end with sung 
Alleluia, 

Announce that today we discover that we are living bread. 
-In today's Gospel some of Jesus' followers have a hard 
time recognizing him, 

-Where do we see Christ in our every day life?  



Today we wlll hear the word of God by watching and listening 
to the filmstrip. 

-Have some one find marked Gospel account, 
-Show the filmstrip silently while leader reads the Gospel. 

In the story when did the two men find out that the stranger 
was Jesus? 

-Jesus broke bread with them, 
-Jesus glves himself to us as bread, 
-Why do you think he chose bread---why not a fig, or ol- 
ives, or cheese? 

Here we have a whole basket of breadss maybe they'll give 
us a clue as to why Jesus chose bread. 

-Black bread (Russian) 
-Jewish Rye (German) 
-Italian rolls or breadsticks 
-French bread 

-White sliced (U.S.A.) 
-Tortillas (Mexican) 
-Pita (Middle Eastern) 

We have different types of bread from all different countries, 

Jesus realized that all people use bread for food, for nour- 
lishment, He chose a sign that every one in the world would 
know and appreciate. 

Have you ever made bread or seen some one making it? What 
are the ingredients? 

-Point out ingredients as the children mention them. 
-Remind them how important each of the ingredients are.. 
without one, the bread will not be bread. 

I"think we are like bread, all different, shaped, formed, 
and touched by God. 

-Bread 1s nice looking and it smells good. 
-But it 1s not food until it is broken and shared. 

What do you think I meant when I said we are all living bread? 
Discuss: 

-How do we become food for one another? 
-What are ways we can share ourselves? 

(giving each other time, talents) 

During our celebration at church each Sunday we receive Jesus 
in this special bread called the Eucharist. 

-He 1s the best bread. 
-He 1s the best kind of food. 

What do you think this special bread of Jesus will help you to 
do? (hopefully they will repeat #9)  



When you receive the Eucharist this morning remember that 

Jesus wants you to help him by being food for others, 
-When you receive the bread this morning know that 1it 
is the Bread that makes you special... 

-It 1s God's very special gift to you, God's son, Jesus, 
-And Just as Ben Kenobl was always with Luke Skywalker, 
Jesus 1s also with you long after you swallow the 
blessed bread, 

The power of the Living Bread wlll last with you for a 
very long time and will help you during the week to be 
special to others. 

13. Have some one pin this week's symbol onto Easter banner, 

Praying 

Have the children sit quietly, with hands opened as a symbol of 
thelr opened hearts desiring God. With their eyes closed pray 
for those in their family who they share every day meals with,. 
for those who are sick who need Jesus' healing touch,..for peo- 
ple in this world who do not have enough ordinary bread to eat... 
finally ask God for forgiveness, when food is wasted. 

God our loving Creator, we thank you for all you have given us, 
Thank you for the meals we share every day with our family, for 
those we love, for the joy of being together, and for giving us 
your Son, Jesus in this special meal of the Eucharist. 

May the peace of the Lord be always with you. (Greet each child 
and have them greet each other as they return to larger assembly, ) 

 



EVALUATION OF LESSON PLAN 

LITURGY OF THE WORD FOR CHILDREN - St. Stephen's Church 

LENT/EASTER 1987 

Lessons Easter III - May 3, 1987, 

Number of children in attendances: 12 

Leader: Kathy Jones 

Did the reflection help you in your understanding of the 

Lesson? 

Yes. I never related the Emmaus story to my life before. 
I" never thought of the friends of Jesus really afrald or 

sad - never saw them as real people. 

Was the material for the children sufficient? 

Yes, more than enough. 

What worked well? 
The different breads! That was excellent, Star War 
characters to speak of Jesus' presence, 

"What 414 not work well? 

Filmstrip - Kids today are borsdwith slow moving strip, 
though using it silently while reading the gospel helped. 

What changes would you make? 

Nothing really - there was so much to work with. This would 
be a great lesson for parents preparing for First Communion, 

What do you think was the most important concept the chil- 
dren learned? 

1, Seeing more in Eucharist than what appears. 
2, Liturgy 1s a way we all celebrate something we all have 

in common. 
3. Bread.  



  

Fourth Sunday of Easter 

Acts 2114, 36-41 
1 Peter 2120-25 
John 10:1-10 

    Reflection   

Jesus often used familiar images to talk about his relationship. 

with his disciples, In the world in which he grew up, Jesus 
would have seen many children with their favorite sheep. The pet 
would only answer to the call of the child, and no stranger would 

ever be able to seduce it away from the side of its master. 

John places these words in Jesus' mouth in order to explain to 

his own community the relationship between the Lord and bellevers. 
They are as a shepherd to his sheep, as a mother to her child. 

Today, many of us may have problems with seeing ourselves as meek 
sheep, But in the second image, that of the sheepgate, more of 
the intimate relationship between Jesus and his followers is ex- 
pressed, Those who believe are free to walk in and out at will. 
There 1s free access to a relationship with Jesus. One can move 

in or out of it at will, 

Azain, only the most loving and generous of people are able to say 

the same to some one, A mother comes to mind, especially today, 
on Mother's Day. Yet the Lord says it to all of us, and through 

us the Lord says it to all who stand to hear today's gospel. 

Sharing with the Children 

-Collect canned goods 
-Easter banner in place with weekly symbol ready to attach 
-Easter centerpiece still inplace 

Light Easter candle and recite opening prayer; end with sung 

Alleluia. (remind children that this 1s a special Easter word} 

Welcome the children and ask them to tell you what day it is? 
-Why do we have a special day for Mothers? : 
-How would you describe the love your mother has for you? 
-Does she ever let up on her love for you? 

Tell the children that today we are going to talk about a 
special loving, much like our mother's love for each of us, 

-Jesus uses another example one that the people around him 
really understand well,  



Review what a parable 1s. 
-Short story 
-Comparison taken from real life to express or help ex- 

plain the mysteries of God. 

-Some times the detalls are not as important as the main 

idea. 

Jesus told many parables. 
-Can the children remember any other parable Jesus told? 

Tell the children that in the Gospel for today, there 1s a 

good example of a parable. 
-Discuss briefly what a shepherd and sheepgate are. 

Jesus told several stories about shepherds and their sheep. 

-The people of Galilee, where Jesus lived, were used to 

seeing sheep grazing on hills, 
-They knew the shepherds took care of thelr sheep. 

-They fed them and kept them safe from wild animals, 

~The people would see the sheep follow their shepherd 

home in the evening. 
Jesus called himself the GOOD SHEPHERD. We are his fol- 

lowers, 

Read the Gospel having some one first find the account in 

the Bible. 
-While the child is finding the account remind the chil- 
dren that they should not be confused. Last week we 
heard of things happening after Jesus rose from the dead. 
This morning the Church wants us to remember something 

important Jesus had said before he died. 

After reading, discuss and stress the following: 
-Jesus as our shepherd will guide us, 
-Jesus Will never desert us. 
-We must be willing to be led. (Are we?) 
-We must listen for His voice so we recognize Him, 

-God's advice and guidance are visible in the Words of 

Jesus, 
-Being "Sheep" does not mean that we follow blindly. We 
are expected to use the intelligence, talents and initia- 

tive that have been glven us, 

A good sheep, a good follower, actually looks for ways to 

serve others. We need to be on the lookout. 

Last week we talked gpout being bread for others, and now we 
are talking about being sheep and following some one.... 

-Do I really want you to be a plece of bread, or a cuddly 

animal? 
-What am I suggesting that we all do....that we all be- 

come?  



Jesus wants others to know and love him, The only way that 
this can be done is by people seeing Jesus in YOU, in the 
things you do, the things you say, how you follow, and how 
you lead. 

-I1 think our mothers are good examples of some one do=- 
ing and loving the way Jesus would if He were living in 
Terre Haute with us. 

13. Now it 1s your turn to start doing the same thing! 

14, Have some one pin this week's symbol on the Easter banner. 

Praying 

Have children close thelr eyes and picture themselves in a safe 
place, cuddled in thelr mother's arms, It is a warm and happy 
place to be. Now, while you are snuggled in those arms, think 
about how much God loves you....1t should be a warm and happy 
fosling as well. God even gave ypu Jesus to help show you that 
ove, 

Thank you God for giving us so much love to know. Thank you for 
our mother, aunts, grandmothers, teachers....and all women who 
try to show us your love. Thank you for your Son, Jesus, the 
Good Shepherd, Give direction to our lives. Help us to see the 
good, to find the truth and to enjoy the beautiful, Please guide 
us to know what you want in all that we do. 

May the peace of the Lord be always with you.,...children are to 
exchange peace with each other before returning to adult assembly, 

 



EVALUATION OF LESSON PLAN 

LITURGY OF THE WORD FOR CHILDREN - 8t. Stephen's Church 

LENT/EASTER 1987 

Lesson:__ _Egster IV - May 10, 1987, 

Number of children in attendances: 11 

Leader: Susan M, Collamati 

Did the reflection help you in your understanding of the 
Lesson? 

Yes. It helped me focus in on the gospel rather than events 

in my life, 

Was the material for the children sufficient? 

Yes. 

What worked well? 

Telling the children about sheep/shepherds and their importance 

to those people. Relating Mother's Day to gospel, Prayec time 

was excellent, 

What 41d not work well? 

Lack of older children limited discussion. 

What changes would you make? 

None. Should have remembered to relate shepherd symbol to 

bishop with mitre and staff. 

What do you think was the most important concept the chil- 
dren learned? 

Their mothers are Jesus' image for us now just as shepherds 

were for people of Jesus' time,  



Fifth Sunday of Easter 

Acts 1731-15 
1 Peter 214-9 
John 1431-12 

Reflection 

The conch is an exquisite shell. It spirals out and in, with 

colors of silver, white and blue. It carries the sea's brine 
fragrance and sings the songs of the waters, To touch and smell 

and gaze upon the conch is to glimpse the ocean. 

Jesus Christ is the conch. He 1s the beginning and the end, the 

end and the beginning. Arrayed in the future's light, he 1s the 
most comely of all of God's manifestations. His melody is God's 
clarion call, To know the Christ 1s to behold the mystery. 

Jesus Christ is the living stone, the conch. Often we overlook 
His Presence, He can be rejected, tossed on the beach, but he 
1s precious before God. Do we have the eyes and ears to dis- 
cover the infinite here? And where do we find it--which direc- 
tion do we begin our search? Are the other stones we stub up 

against along the way of any use? 

Jesus 1s The Way, Truth and Life. To travel with Him we must 
first build the road together so we can reach Him, 

Sharing with the Children 

-Collect canned goods 
-Have week's symbol ready to pin on Easter banner 
-Beach stones (enough for every one) 
-Beach shell- 
-Easter centerpiece still in place 

Have Opened Scriptures set on some large stones, Light Easter 
candle and recite opening prayer, concluding with sung Alleluia. 

Greet the children and invite all the disciples of Jesus pres- 
ent to come and stand around the Scriptures because Jesus has 
something to say to them. (If they do not know who "disciples" 
are, lead them to understand that they are those who accept, 
follow and spread the Word of Jesus.) 

Read the Gospel slowly after some one has found the passage, 

Discuss: 
-The importance of faith in Jesus: "The person who has 
faith in Me will do the works that I do." 

-That there is a place prepared for us. 
-Jesus is the Way, the Truth and the Life.  



Ask the children just exactly what does that mean. Also 
-What does it mean to get to the Father, we must go 
through Jesus? 

-What does the oneness of Jesus and the Father mean? 

Hold up the large beach shell and talk about 1ts beauty. 
-How it once could have been a home for some sea animal, 
-What happens when we put this beautiful shell to our 
ears? (hear the ocean) 

That might be a way to answer the question about what Jesus 
means, 

-Jesus 1s like this shell....through Him you can hear the 
Creator....your loving God speaking to you. 

-Hearing God, do you think you would be happy or sad? 

Now, how do we go about finding Jesus, who is The Way, Truth 
and Life? 

-Let children offer suggestions. (Some one should even- 
tually get to the point of Liturgy of the Word, then 
build on that to the concept of Church and community.) 

come to know Jesus through His CHURCH, 
-We do not just mean St. Stephen's, but a community of be- 
lievers., 

-Church is a group of people, not a building. 
-These people want to be the witness of God's presence 
in this life. 

Who in thls room belongs to CHURCH? 
-Give them a small stone as they raise their hands, as a 
symbol of their community membership in the Church com- 
munity. 

-Ask them that instead of a stone, how do we celebrate 
the new membership of some one into the Church? (Baptism) 

-What other symbols do we use during that celebration? 
(water/light) 

-What do they symbolize? 

It 1s the people of Church that will continue the story of 
God's love for all of us...you and I, as members of the 
Church are called by God, just like some of the people we 
have read in this Bible, our Family Album, to continue the 
stories, 

-Would it be best to do it alone or together? 
-How about these stones...alone they are just stones, but 
what could we bulld when we put them all together.... 
(make a pyramid with their stones) 

We are all part of the church...it is our way to discover 
Jesus and then know about God. As Church we are not like 
this stone structure.,.. 

-We touch and support each other, helping all to find Jesus, 
-We need each other to find God.  



If we try to go off on our own...to be our own church (re- 
move bottom stone of pyramid,..we hurt every one. We are 

living stones building the road together to Jesus, 

14, Have some one pin symbol onto Easter banner, 

Praying 

Today I want to end our session by reading to you a letter some 
one wrote to us, It 1s a part of a letter from St, Peter and 
this is what he wants us to know, 

-Read second reading. 

Have greeting of peace before children return to assembly, 

 



EVALUATION OF LESSON PLAN 

LITURGY OF THE WORD FOR CHILDREN - St. Stephen's Church 

LENT/EASTER 1987 

Lesson: Easter V - May 17, 1987, 

Number of children in attendances: 11 

Leader: Susan M., Collamati 

Did the reflection help you in your understanding of the 
Lesson? 

Yes, especially with my leaving the children soon. 

Was the material for the children sufficient? 

Yes, 

What worked well? 

Beach stones, shells, putting pyramid together, 

"What 41d not work well? 

Reading Paul's Letter (second|reading). Lack of older children, 
This attendance number 1s typical of St. Stephen's once warmer 
weather comes, 

What changes would you make? 

Skip second reading. 

What do you think was the most important concept the chil- 
dren learned? 

Jesus 1s always with them, through happy, and good times of 
thelr week. 
Mystery of God's presence even in the beach shell. 
All must work together as one church.  



Sixth Sunday of Easter 

1 Peter 318-18 
John 1531-8 

Reflection 

We all have people in our lives who offer hope to us. We have 
friends who make us feel good about being who we are. We prob- 
ably find ourselves working more diligently and play more Jjoy- 
fully when we are with these people, 

Every one needs the proper environment in which to grow and to 
live the fullness of life. To create this, we are asked not 
only to live for others but to free others to live. 

Jesus in using the vine image reminds us that as branches of that 
vine, we cannoti bear fruit on our own. As followers of Jesus, Wwe 
work with others in Christ to bear fruit. If we do not bear the 
fruit together, we will be pruned from the vine, and without the 

vine there is no life. 

Through Christ's own glorified life, we produce joy, confidence, 
hope, love, and trust. In this atmosphere, others are freed to 
live and to "bear fruit in plenty." 

Jesus told his disciples to bring his mesage to others. This is 
the work of all who received life through the Resurrection, It 
1s through our own fruit bearing work that our Creator, source 

of our own life, will be glorified. 

Sharing with the Children 

-collection of canned goods 
-Eagter decorations still in place (candle, tree, floral cen- 
terpiece) 

-have weekly symbol ready to pin on Easter banner 
-small plant with a visible strong vine or main trunk 
-scissors (1 pair) 

Welcome the children, light the Easter candle while reciting 
the opening prayer. Conclude by singing Alleluia. 

Refer to the plant. If it is a small one pass it around 
while discussing: 

-plantd purpose (beauty, food, ecological balance) 
-plants' structure 
-needs of plants  



What 1s essential for this plant to survive? 
-Each stem, leaf or bud must remain attached. 
-What will happen to this shoot? (snip off part of plant) 
-It will not survive on its own, away from the main stem, 
Why? 

By now you know that Jesus was a good storyteller. He used 
lots of examples, images, to help his friends understand what 
he was saying about God's love for them, Can you remember 
some of the examples we have talked about? (Children should 
name light, water, bread.) 

In today's gospel story Jesus is sitting around a dinner 
table with his friends. It is the night before he will die. 
The apostles are afraid because they know the authorities 
want Jesus arrested. Jesus loves these friends very much and 
this 1s his farewell message to them. He has just promised 
to send the Holy Spirit after he 1s gone, and now he wants 
them to understand how much he and they are still a part of 
each other, 

Ask the children to close their eyes and envision themselves 
sltting around Jesus on that last night, 

Read the gospel very slowly helping them to learn how to 
sense and savor God the Source and Jesus' love for them, 

After a moment, ask what the central message of Jesus' talk 
was, UNLESS WE REMAIN ATTACHED TO HIM, THE VINE, WE CAN 
BEAR NO FRUIT. 

-As Jesus' followers, or disciples, we must want to be 
pruned and cleaned, in order to bear as much fruit as 
possible, 

Do you know what pruned means? 
Discuss: 

-At home, have you ever seen one of your parents trim a 
bush or flowering plant? Why do they do that? 

-More flowers will grow, and the plant will become fuller. 

Jesus wants us to have beautiful flowers, or fruit. He wants 
us to be the best we can be, because we are a part of Him. 

By Baptism we became a member of Jesus. 
-Every one included in Christ makes one body. 
-We call this the Mystical Body which is the union of all 
Christians with Christ as the head. 

-As With your own body, every part is important. 

All parts of the Mystical Body are important and necessary for 
it to work,  



Discuss: 
-each part has a specific duty 
-each part share the same life 
-no part can get along by itself 

The vine and branches which Jesus talks about are another 

way of talking about the Mystical Body, a part of which is 

the Church here on earth. 

People who are suffering, alone, sick, homeless are part 
of the vine, and so are persons who are healthy, happy, 
free and loved, 

Jesus is telling us that if we are all connected to the 
vine, the happy and the sad, sick and healthy, just like 
this plant - WHAT IS THE RELATIONSHIP THESE PEOPLE HAVE 
TO. EACH OTHER? A Great Deall 
Discuss: 

-The bearing fruit comes from helping those with great- 
er needs for nourishment (of any kind) care and love, 

~The pruning comes from cutting away our selfishness 
and helping others who are not as strong as we are, 

-Can you give me some examples of what I am talking 
about? 

how 

This week let us rememberlbegutiful we all are but only 
because we are a part of Jesus. Let us remember to help 
others see their own beauty...let's help take care of the 
most beautiful plant ever to exlst...the one with Jesus 
and all the people he loves. 

17, Have some one pin week's symbol onto Easter banner. 

Praying 

Lord, we understand that we are the branches of the vine, Help 
us give comfort to the lonely and those afraid. Help us bring 
Joy to the sad and depressed. 

You are the vine, Jesus, in whom we have our life. Help us to 
bring your message of life to others. Let us work together as 
your branches in bearing many flowers or fruit. Amen. 

May the peace of the Lord be always with you. (Have children 
greet each other with the sign of peace before peturming to the 
larger assembly. )  



EVALUATION OF LESSON PLAN 

LITURGY OF THE WORD FOR CHILDREN - St. Stephen's Church 

LENT/EASTER 1987 

Lessons__ _pgster VI = May 24, 1987, 

Number of children in attendances: 173 

Leaders Susan M, Collamati 

Did the reflection help you in your understanding of the 
Lesson? 

Yes, message of resurrection and of God's presence always 

needs renewing, 

Was the material for the children sufficient? 

Yes, 

What worked well? 

Using the plant anipping off a plece, Gospel would have 

been difficult to comprehend without it since most chlldren 

were young. 

What 4id not work well? 

Concept of mystical body. 
Plant image better than body image. 

What changes would you make? 

Getting older kids here in summer months, 

Would have had a shorter lesson if I knew only little kids 

there. 

What do you think was the most important concept the chil- 
dren learned? 

We are all connected to Jesus. Without Him we will not grow 

into beautiful people. 
We must help other people see how important they are to Jesus, 

Jesus is always with me,  



Seventh Sunday of Easter 

Sunday Readingss: Ascension Readings: 

Acts 119-14 Acts 1:6-11 
1 Peter 4312-19 Matt. 28316-20 
John 17:1-11 

Reflection 

The gardener laid out the new paths, tilled the soll and planted 
flower bulbs. Then he entrusted this good earth to others while 
he went away. He would return, he said, and in the meantime his 
friends would marvel at his flowers while adding their own. 

Christ the gardener, no longer walks the graveled ways. He a- 
bides with God in the Spirit of love. We are friends of the gar- 
dener. We gaze on the grandeur of the earth renewed, and we de- 
light in the creator's goodness, We worship God by leading good 
lives, in liturgy, prayer, and in times of joy with others, 

Moreover, we care for God's garden, We set aside food for the 
poor, we find ald for the homeless, we care for the sick and dy- 
ing, and we work for a better peace and justice in this world, 

The month of May this year has been entirely within the Easter 
Season, As the new life of Spring unfolds before our eyes, so 
too has our New Life in the Risen Lord blossomed, Now we live 
knowing that the Spirit will strengthen us both in our prayer 
and service, continuously drawing us to life in Christ, 

Our Season of rebirth is over, now let us begin for our time of 
growth, 

Sharing with the Children 

-Collect canned goods 
-Weekly symbol for Easter banner 
-Balloons filled with helium 

weather permits, have Liturgy of the Word out in the garden, 

Greet the children and explain that we are outside so we can 
be closer to all God created in nature, which will also help 
us to remember that God's presence is all around us. 

Omit lighting of candle, but recite opening prayer and con- 
clude with sung Alleluia,   

 



8. 

It is essential that the event of the Ascension, which was 

celebrated three days before this Sunday liturgy, be discuss- 

ed so as to relate it to today's gospel, and in preparation 

for the feast of Pentecost, which 1s to come, 

-Briefly read the Acts 116-11 account of our Lord's As- 

cension while letting children gaze on large stained 

glass window of the event. 

Begin a discussion of the pain of separation from loved ones, 

-Family members leaving home 
-Friends moving, etc. 
-Recall with them how hurtful the days before such a de- 

parture even occurs and how loneliness intensifies as the 

day draws near. 

While the children are talking, release the balloons into the 

alr. Allow and encourage the excitement that follows. When 
the balloons have disappeared, ask/discuss: 

-What are you looking at? It is gone, 
-Do you wish that it had not disappeared? 
-Why would you have liked the balloon to remain visible? 
-Just because it cannot be seen, does that mean it is no 

more? 

Parallel the events/questions of the balloons and the reading 
of Acts 116-11 

-Jesus was lifted up. 
-Some people asked the apostles what they were looking at. 
-The sadness of having Jesus gone. 
-Because they could no longer see Jesus, was he really 
gone? 

-How could Jesus' going away be a happy occasion? 

Recall with the children how we treasure a person's last 
words. Read the last words of Jesus to his friends from gos- 

pel of Ascension (Matt. 28:116«20,) 
-We too are His friends and disciples, because we too have 

been baptized. 
-We too have the mandate to go and do the work of spreading 
the Gospel. 

-How can we go and spread the gospel...this summer, what 
does that mean for us? How are you to spend your summer 
and do what Jesus asked you to do? 

-Use example of flowers here in garden. Some one planted 
them long ago, but others here take care, 

As the children discuss examples, ask them how they can be ex- 
pected tope able to continually do good works and be good to 
people, 

-Lead them to recall Christ's promise to be always with 
them and to send the Spirit to help them,  



Before Jesus' friends received the Holy Spirit for the first 
time, they prepared for His coming. Ask them how they think 
the apostles prepared? 

-Remember that we celebrate that special day next Bunday, 
Pentecost which is fifty days after Easter, 

In today's Gospel story, Jesus reminds us of the importance 
of prayer. In fact, that 1s what the apostles did to pre- 
pare themselves for the Spirit, they devoted themselves to 
constant prayer. 

Today's Gospel is one of the prayers of Jesus Himself, We 
Will end our Liturgy of the Word this morning listening to 
Jesus' prayer to God our Creator. 

12. Read the Gospel using a prayerful tone. 

Concluding Prayer 

Lord, teach us to pray. Teach us to talk with God our Creator as 
you talked with God. Teach us to listen. Help us to know your 
presence wherever we are this summer and in whatever we are doing. 
Help us to pray alone and with others. Lord, teach us to pray, 
Amen, 

May the peace of Christ be always with you. (Greet each other 
With peace before returning inside.) 

 



EVALUATION OF LESSON PLAN 

LITURGY OF THE WORD FOR CHILDREN - St. Stephen's Church 

LENT/EASTER 1987 

Lesson: Easter VII - May 31, 1987, 

Number of children in attendances: 158 

Leader: Susan Posey 

Did the reflection help you in your understanding of the 
Lesson? 

Yes, very helpful, I did not panic about what I had to do. 

Was the material for the children sufficient? 

Yes « too much. 

What worked well? 

The balloons taking off while referring to Jesus' Ascension, 
Being outside. 
Relating all of this to thelr upcoming summer vacation. 

What 4id not work well? 

What changes would you make? 

What do you think was the most important concept the chil- 
dren learned? 

Understanding better the idea of saying ood tvs is sad, but 

hope filled too. 
Relating their every day life to what we do at St, Stephens, 
The story of Jesus didn't just end...there always seems to be 
more,  



CHAPTER V 

EVALUATION AND CONCLUSION 

The Lent/Easter journey of 1987 hasbeen completed; we have 

passed many wonders along the way. I have been supported in 

my belief that children are integral members of the falth com- 

munity who are filled with curiosity about and wonder at their 

God. By their participation and continued presence during the 

thirteen weeks, I am fortified in the belief that Jesus speaks 

and challenges these little ones to respond to his words, call- 

ing them to action. Reactions from the parish have been posi- 

tive, so much so that as I take leave of my employment at St, 

Stephen's, of primary concern to the staff and parents is wheth- 

er thls facet of the liturgical experience for the community 

will continue. Indeed it shall and should continue as long as 

parishioners view it as an integral part of the community's Sun- 

day worship. 

During a recent Sunday coffee hour, I chatted with ten par- 

ents of children who participated regularly in the experience. 

Some of their comments included: 

"Now when we get ready for Sunday mornings, rather 
than hearing the usual groans and complaints, we 
hear comments like 'I wonder what we will talk 
about today at our sermon...'" 

"We haven't gone to service as often as we should, 
but now, with your program as part of the service, 
I think we will make more of an effort during the 
summer months." 
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"You have given my children something to cling to-- 
you have given them the chance to understand what 
is going on." 

"We are always curious to hear from the girls what 
story you've told and how you have related it to 
the gospel, It has made us aware of the possibil- 
ities of doing that at home as well." 

"We always compare the two sermons in the car on the 
way home, and yours usually gets the most votes," 

"You must be doing something great when my eighth 
grader wants to go along into the Cloister Room 
with his sisters." 

"Please do not let this end after you leave," 

"Could adults come out and listen as well?" 

"There 1s an atmosphere of excitement around here on 
Sundays that there never seemed to be before this 
all started," 

"During the last Baptism I was amazed at how all 
the children answered the questions Father Rickards 
asked them," 

"I do not even know the meaning of some of the things 
we do and use...maybe you should do this for the 
adults." 

Adults who have led some of the sessions also affirm the 

validity of such a session for children. All were amazed at how 

comfortable they felt once they started and of the enthusiastic 

response of the children, All four women felt strongly that the 

program should continue for the entire liturgical year if plan- 

ned in advance and shared by several group leaders, 

Father Joseph Rickards, Rector of St. Stephen's, believes 

that 

"The Liturgy of the Word for Young People here at 
St. Stephen's has affirmed beautifully our inten- 
tion of having the young people participate always 
in the principle parish Eucharist each week. It 
glves them option to hear the lessons, comments,  



homilies at their own level of development, And it 
helps them to participate more fully in prayers and 
responses, It is the best approach I've encountered 
in almost thirty years of parish eucharistic minis- 
try. I'm so grateful for it that I tell others a- 
bout it at every opportunity.” 

There have been many successes with this project as well as 

a few disappointments, I would wish the numbers attending 1lit- 

urgy after Easter would be consistent with those of Lent and the 

winter months, On the other hand, a greater variety of families 

have been attending even on warm sunny days of May, and those 

attending are enthusiastic, which is a change for this community 

during past summer months of church attendance, With the small- 

er attendance there have been more younger tots and not as many 

older children thus making dialogue with them more of an effort, 

Liturgy of the Word for Children does not need to be a com- 

plicated affalr, planned long in advance with many props. 

Adults need to decide its importance, to plan and to organize as 

in any other facet of liturgical planning. Of most importance 

we need not fear this approach or make it too much of a "class- 

room experience," Adults need to share their faith, their stories 

about God. To do that adults need to reflect on the readings and 

share with each other part of their own journey. Offering some 

of their own faith story opens their hearers to God's story of 

love. As a parent, religious educator and woman struggling to 

meet up with God it seems to be the only sensible thing we can 

do; stories keep our memories alive. God's story will keep our ) 

memories and hearts refreshed in New Life.  



The possibilities of the moment are great, limited only by 

theological authenticity and the religious memory and imagination 

of those entrusted with liturgical catechesis and celebration for 

our young ones, Nathan Mitchell sums up, I believe, the hope and 

challenge we lives: 

"The prospect of participation from childhood in 
a covenant community that embodies the covenant 
reality with great theological authenticity at 
every eucharistic celebration will help sustain 
the credibility of the covenant itself as child- 
hood turns toward the adolescent and adult quest 
for ultimate meaning. The adult ecclesia will 
remain credible mediators of the covenant faith 
in the measure that they are grasped by it." 

(Mitchell, Living Light, p. 443) 
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